# CANKIRI KARATEKIN UNIVERSITY GRADUATE SCHOOL OF NATURAL AND APPLIED SCIENCE

# MASTER OF SCIENCE THESIS

# THE GENE KNOCK-OUT IN N. benthamiana L. AND P. somniferum L. BY USING RNA-GUIDED CRISPR/CAS9 SYSTEM

Yağız ALAGÖZ

# **DEPARTMENT OF BIOLOGY**

CANKIRI 2015

All rights reserved

## **TEZ ONAYI**

Yağız Alagöz tarafından hazırlanan "The gene knock-out in N. benthamiana L. and P. somniferum L. by using RNA-guided CRISPR/Cas9 system" adlı tez çalışması 17/08/2015 tarihinde aşağıdaki jüri tarafından oy birliği/oy çokluğu ile Çankırı Karatekin Üniversitesi Fen Bilimleri Enstitüsü Biyoloji Anabilim Dalında Yüksek Lisans Tezi olarak kabul edilmiştir.

Danışman : Doç. Dr. Turgay ÜNVER

Jüri Üyeleri :

Başkan: Doç. Dr. Turgay ÜNVER

Üye: Doç. Dr. Mine TÜRKTAS

Üye: Yrd. Doç. Mehmet Cengiz Baloğlu

Yukarıdaki sonucu onaylarım

Prof. Dr. Sezgin ÖZDEN. Y

Enstitü Müdürü

08 pg/2015 Kontrol edilmiştir. Yunus Tugberk SANALP Bilgisayar İşletmeni

\$M

# ÖZET

## Yüksek Lisans Tezi

# RNA-KILAVUZLU CRISPR/CAS9 SİSTEMİ KULLANILARAK N. benthamiana L. VE P. somniferum L.' DA GEN NAKAVT EDİLMESİ

# Yağız ALAGÖZ

## Çankırı Karatekin Üniversitesi Fen Bilimleri Enstitüsü Biyoloji Anabilim Dalı

#### Danışman: Doç. Dr. Turgay ÜNVER

Bitki genom modifikasyonları antik çağlardaki çifçilerin zamanından başlayarak günümüzün bilim insanları tarafından da klasik ıslah ve GM teknikleri uygulanarak insanlık tarafından yüzyıllardan beri yapılmaktadır. Şimdilerde, transkripsiyonel seviyedeki manipulasyonlar için sentetik yeni bir non-GM teknoloji geliştirildi. CRISPR sistemi, RNA kılavuzlu transiyent bir genom düzenleme aracıdır. Hedef spesifik olarak dizayn edilmiş bir kimerik sgRNA ve Cas9 endonükleazından oluşmakta olup, DNA da çift zincir kırıkları (DSB) oluşturarak genomda istenilen gen yada genlerde cerceve kayması mutasyonu ile gen nakavtı yapar. CRISPR sistemi, DNA da kırık oluşumuna sebep olduktan sonra, bitkinin kendi tamir mekanizmaları olan HR ve NHEJ mekanizmalarını devreye sokar. Tip II CRISPR/SpCas9, yüksek oranda spesifik ve güvenilir bir sistem olup, bitki çalışmalarına adapte edilmiş diğer genom düzenleme teknolojileri arasındaki en uç teknolojidir. Bu çalışmada, en popüler tıbbi aromatik bitkilerden biri olan haşhaş (Papaver somniferum L.), ve iyi bilinen bir model organizma olan Nicotina benthamiana L.'nın genomları viral ve sentetik tabanlı olarak transkribe olan sgRNA ler kullanılarak CRISPR/Cas9 sisteminin uvgulanabilirliği açısından incelenmiştir. Pap4OMT2 ve NbPDS genlerisini hedefleyen sgRNA ler spesifik olarak dizayn edilmiş ve SpCas9 endonükleaz ile beraber istenilen gen segmentleri hedeflenmiş olup oluşan InDel ler gösterilmiştir. Böylece, CRISPR/Cas9 sisteminin model olmayan Papaver türlerinde uygulanabilirliği literatürde ilk kez gösterilmistir.

#### 2015, 83 sayfa

Anahtar kelimeler: Cas9, CRISPR, DSB, GM, HR, InDel, NbPDS, NHEJ, Nicotina benthamiana L., Pap40MT2, Papaver somniferum L., sgRNA

## ABSTRACT

#### MSc. Thesis

# THE GENE KNOCK-OUT IN *N. benthamiana* L. AND *P. somniferum* L. BY USING RNA-GUIDED CRISPR/CAS9 SYSTEM

## Yağız ALAGÖZ

## Cankiri Karatekin University Gradute School Of Natural And Applied Science Department of Biology

#### Supervisor: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Turgay ÜNVER

Genome modifications in plants have been doing for many centuries by mankind since from the times of ancient farmers to the scientists for now by applying selective breeding and GM techniques. Recently, a new synthetic non-GM technology has been developed for transcriptional-level manipulations. CRISPR system is an RNA-guided transient genome editing tool, that is generally composed of a target-specifically designed chimeric sgRNA and a Cas9 endonuclease, which forms DSBs in DNA and results a frame-shift mutation to knock-out any desired gene or genes in genome. CRISPR system employs genome repair mechanims of HR or NHEJ after introducing a cut into DNA and mediates genome editing by using organisms own repair mechanisms. Type II CRISPR/SpCas9 is a highly-specific and robust system which is a state of art among the other genome-editing technologies that is adapted to plant sicence. In this study, Opium poppy (Papaver somniferum L.), one of the most popular medicinal aromatic plants, and a well-known model organism Nicotina benthamiana L. genomes were investigated on the applicability of CRISPR/Cas9 system by using synthetic and viral based transcribed sgRNAs. sgRNAs targeting Pap4OMT2 and NbPDS genes were specifically designed and used to target those specific gene segments with SpCas9 endonuclease and formed InDels were demonstrated. Thus, the applicability of CRISPR/Cas9 system in non-model Papaver species was shown for the first time in literature.

#### 2015, 83 pages

Keywords: Cas9, CRISPR, DSB, GM, HR, InDelsNbPDS, NHEJ, Nicotina benthamiana L., Pap4OMT2, Papaver somniferum L., sgRNA

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would firstly like to thank my supervisor Assoc. Prof. Dr. Turgay Ünver for all his input, advice, encouragement, moral and financial supports throughout my studies, along with Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mine Türktaş, Assoc. Dr. Arif Ipek and Assist. Prof. Dr.Tuğba Gürkök for supporting me in every aspects with their invaluable and helpful comments and additionally I also would like to express my graditute them to share their valuable times with me during last two years.

I feel very proud and greatful to study among all members of Unver Lab and want to thank specially name by name to Ebru Derelli Tüfekçi, Esma Özhüner, Emine Açar, Gülsüm Ziplar, Günseli Babaoğlu, Yeliz Demirci and Yusuf Pekmezci for sharing their valuable ideas and positive criticisms. Particularly, I want to thank Assist. Prof. Dr. Behcet İnal for all his moral and psychological supports and congratulate him for his new position in Siirt University.

Thanks must also go to all stuff and associate stuff members in Namik Tanik Central Research Centre in Cankiri Karatekin University in particular to Ali Rıza Tüfekçi, Fatih Gül and Yavuz Derin of chemistry department. Especially, I want to give my special gratitutes to all my colleagues, from every corner of the globe, for sharing their studies to make this world a better place to live by their contributions to science. For financial support to FF12035L18 encoded project, I also want to express my sincere thanks to Cankiri Karatekin University BAP unit.

Last, but not the least, I would like to thank my family for supporting me spiritually throughout writing this thesis and my life for all these years.

Kind regards.

Yağız ALAGÖZ Cankiri, Aug 2015

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ABSTRACT	i
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iii
SYMBOL INDEX & Abbreviations	v
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
LIST OF TABLES	vii
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Considerations On The Plant Genome Manipulations and Editing	1
1.2 CRISPR/Cas System.	4
1.2.1 The origins and working mechanism of CRISPR/Cas9 system	4
1.2.2 Structural properties and working mechanism of CRISPR/Cas9 syst	tem
components	8
1.2.3 The recovery mechanism of genome determines the type	.10
1.2.4 Recent Improvements in genome editing by applying CRISPR/Cas9	11
1.2.5 Limitations of CRISPR/Cas9 System.	.15
1.3 pTV00: a tobravirus vector for plant expression	.16
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS	17
2.1. Plant Material	17
2.2. Basic Information about Plasmids	.17
2.3 Verification of Plasmids	18
2.3.1 Verification by enzymatic digestion assay	18
2.3.2 Verification by classical PCR.	.19
2.4 Construction of Plasmids	.20
2.4.1 Construction of synthetic plasmids	.20
2.4.1.1 Assembly of AtU6p with sgRNA 40MT2 by MoClo L1 reaction	.20
2.5.2 Construction of viral vectors	.21
2.4 Plasmid Transfection to <i>E. coli</i> Cells	.21
2.5 Confirmation of Positive Colonies	.22
2.6 Transfection of Plasmids to <i>A. tumefaciens</i> Cells	.23
2.7 Agro-infiltration to plants	23
2.8 Harvesting of the sgRNA Cas9 treated plant tissues	25
2.9 Isolation of the gDNA from the treated leaves	28
2.10 PCR amplification of the PDS and 40MT2 targeted regions	
2.11 Enrichment of the samples	.29
2.12 Cloning of the amplicons into the vectors (n-GEMT)	.30
2.12.1 Ligation of CRISPRed sites of 40MT and PDS genes.	.30
2.12.2 M13 colony PCR	.31
2.13. Validation of InDels via sequencing	.31
3 RESULTS	33
3 1 Verification by Enzymatic Digestion Assay	33
3.2 Construction of Plasmids	.33
3.2.1 Construction of synthetic plasmids	.33
3111 Assembly of AtU6n with sgRNA 40MT2 by MaCla L1 reaction	33
3 2 1 2 Confirmation of nositive colonies by PCR	37
3.2.2 Construction of viral plasmids	<b>4</b> 0
<i>3.2.2</i> Construction of viral plasmids	TU

3.3 AFLP analysis for validation of InDel containing DNA frames	43
3.4 InDel Analysis.	45
3.4.1 InDel analysis for synthetic application	45
3.4.2 InDel analysis for viral application	46
4. DISCUSSION.	47
REFERENCES	50
APPENDIXES	
Appendix-1	
Appendix-2	68
Appendix-3	69
Appendix-4	70
Appendix-5	
Appendix-6	
CIRRICULUM VITAE	

# SYMBOLS INDEX

%	Percent
0	Celcius Degree
α	Alpha
μL	Microliter
mL	Milliliter
L	Liter
μM	Micromole
mM	Millimole
Μ	Mole
~	Approximation

# ABBREVIATIONS

Arg	Arginine-rich region
Cas9	CRISPR-associated protein 9
CRISPR	Clusterly Regulated Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats
crRNA	CRISPR RNA
CTD	C-terminal domain
DNA	Deoxyribonucleicacid
DSB	Double-strand break
GFP	Green fluorescent protein
GM	Genetically modified
HR	Homologous Recombination
INCB	International Narcotics Control Board
MoClo	Modular Cloning
NHEJ	Non-Homologous End Joining
NptII	Neomycin phosphotransferase
OMT	O' Methyltransferase
pre-crRNA	Precursor cr-RNA
RNA	Ribonucleicacid
RNAi	RNA interferance
RNase	Ribonuclease
sgRNA	single guide-RNA
SNP	Single-Nucleotide Polymorphism
SpvCas9	S maganasis Cos0
~pjeus;	S.pyogenesis Casa
TALENs	Transciption activator-like endunucleases
TALENs Topo	Transciption activator-like endunucleases Topo-homology domain
TALENs Topo tracrRNA	Transciption activator-like endunucleases Topo-homology domain transciption activator CRISPR RNA
TALENs Topo tracrRNA UN	Transciption activator-like endunucleases Topo-homology domain transciption activator CRISPR RNA United Nations
TALENs Topo tracrRNA UN WGS	Transciption activator-like endunucleases Topo-homology domain transcirption activator CRISPR RNA United Nations Whole Genome Sequence

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Morphine, noscapine and papaverine biosynthesis in opium poppy	3
Figure 1.2 Chimeric sgRNA substitutes the tracrRNA&crRNA complex	7
Figure 1.3 Phylogeny of Type II-A Cas9 and distributions and similarities	8
Figure 1.4 Demonstration of repetitive CRISPR locus and types	9
Figure 1.5 The schematic representation of the major functional domains of the	
SpyCas9	11
Figure 2.1 Plant species used in this study were grown	17
Figure 2.2 Agro-inoculation of plant leaves with a needleless syringe	26
Figure 3.1 All commercial plasmids were verified by enzymatic digestion assays	35
Figure 3.2 pGEM-T::sgRNA_4OMT2 was sequenced with M13 primers	36
Figure 3.3 4OMT2 targeting sgRNA was synthesized by using PCR	37
Figure 3.4 Before MoClo L1 reaction, each components of the reaction	37
Figure 3.5 Agarose gel electrophoresis results of GGL1_4OMT2 colony PCR	38
Figure 3.6 Agarose gel electrophoresis results of GGL1_4OMT2 classic PCR	38
Figure 3.7 Enzymatic verification of pICH47751(48002)::AtU6p_sgRNA::4OMT2	39
Figure 3.8 Schematic representation of AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	39
Figure 3.9 The results of Sanger sequencing for AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	40
Figure 3.10 Agarose gel electrophoresis results of AtU6p-sgRNA-PDS PCR	41
Figure 3.11 Schematic presentation of AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS	42
Figure 3.12 The results of Sanger sequencing for AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS	43
Figure 3.13 Colony PCR results of TRV::AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS and	
TRV::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	44
Figure 3.14 AFLP results of CRISPRed Pap4OMT2 and NbPDS genes	45
Figure 3.15 Representative demonstration of InDels formed by synthetically express	ed
sgRNA4OMT2	46
Figure 3.16 Representative demonstration of InDels formed by virally expressed	
sgRNA4OMT2	47

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1 On-line tools servising to design CRISPR tools	13
Table 1.2 The table is demonstrating the summary of recent CRISPR/Cas9 studies in	n
plants	14
Table 2.1 Characteristic features of used plasmids	18
Table 2.2 Used Agrobacterium strains and their natural resistivity	25
Table 2.3 Plasmids with their host strains and plant species	26
Table 2.4 Used plasmids and their specific properties in detail	27

### 1. INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Considerations On The Plant Genome Manipulations and Editing

Plants have been manipulating for varied types of reasons about from increasing the biosynthesis of some important metabolites to having more resistance against both some biotic and abiotic stress factors that are reducing the total yields every year in the world.

In the earliest times of farming till to the beginning of the last century, people have been using some basic crossing techniques in plant breeding to produce plants with some desirable traits. By the development of functional genetics techniques, we learned that it's possible to transfer any desired gene or trait from one organism to another and it's easy to use this technology to create some genetically modified (GM) plants that are not naturally existing in the world. But this caused arguments in public, due to having lack of understanding, knowledge and confidence of accepting scientific facts. Luckily, we have some another synthetic tools to manipulate genomes different from transgenic and conventional breeding techniques.

ZFNs (Zinc-finger nucleases) and TALENs (Transciption activator-like endunucleases) are the tools have been used to manipulate genome of desired organism in transcriptional level (Chen and Gao, 2015). Last few years have been passed by the superiority of those two systems. Both tools are protein-based endonuclease systems using the restriction enzyme called Fok-I to knock-out the gene of interest by forming double-strand breaks in DNA (Gaj et al., 2013). But these systems are hard to apply and quite troublesome in case of requirements like expertise necessity, and design of two different proteins that are flanking the target sequences in gene of interest.

By revolutionary scientific contributions of some elite scientific research groups to CRISPR studies, we now know that we can use CRISPR/Cas9 system as a tool to manipulate any gene of interest in eukaryotic systems just by using well-designed guide RNAs (Cho et al., 2013; Hwang et al., 2013; Jiang et al., 2013a; Jinek et al., 2013; Mali

et al., 2013c). Since the year of 2013, the time of first application in plant studies, functioning of Cas9-based CRISPR system in plants was reported in *Arabidopsis thaliana, Nicotiana benthamiana, Nicotiana tabaccum, Oriza sativa, Triticum aestivum, Sorghum bicolor, Zea mays, Marchantia polymorpha, Citrus sinensis and Populus tomentosa* (Feng et al., 2013; Jiang et al., 2013b; Li et al., 2013; Mao et al., 2013; Miao et al., 2013; Nekrasov et al., 2013; Upadhyay et al., 2013; Xie and Yang, 2013; Brooks et al., 2014; Gao and Zhao, 2014; Jia and Wang, 2014; Liang et al., 2014; Sugano et al., 2014; Xie et al., 2014; Xu et al., 2014b; Fan et al., 2015). Especially, *Marchantia* study with an unknown genome, encourage researchers that CRISPR/Cas9 system can be applied to any other plant species even with lack of genomic information necessary for determination of proper target sites. For these reasons, we decided to examine the applicability of this system in one of the mostly studying medicinal aromatic plants which is opium poppy (*Papaver somniferum* L.).

*Papaver somniferum* L., from the family of Papaveraceae, is one of the two plant species (with the other opium poppy, *Papaver setigerum* DC) known to biosynthesize morphine (Fairbairn and Wassel, 1964; La Valva et al., 1985). Despite of its importance as an oil plant, poppy is also synthesizing more than 30 alkaloids including codeine, thebaine, noscapine, papaverine and morphine that are used for medical purposes (Fairbairn and Wassel, 1964). Thanks to these properties, poppy has an important place in the world market. As an opposite situation to this, due to the presence of these anesthetic and addictive metabolites, poppy cultivation is subjected to the legal restrictions and regulations of UN (Tupper and Labate, 2012).

Morphine is particularly used for medicinal purposes due to its properties of being anesthetic and analgesic and it is mostly obtained from the latex of poppy but in very small amounts. Recent studies have shown that, the amount of morphine biosynthesis could be changed by manipulating several genes in the BIA pathway including (R,S)reticuline 7-O-methyltransferase (7OMT), norcoclaurine-6-O-methyltransferase (6OMT), and 3'-hydroxy-N-methylcoclaurine 4'-O-methyltransferase (4'OMT) (Apuya et al., 2008; Desgagné-Penix and Facchini, 2012). These facts constitute the main reason, 4OMT2 gene was subjected to be knocked out by CRISPR/Cas9 system in our study.



**Figure 1.1** Morphine, noscapine and papaverine biosynthesis in opium poppy are catalyzed by essential enzymes of 4OMT, 6OMT and 7OMT in different steps. While 6OMT catalysis the methylation reaction of (S)-Norcoclaurine to form (S)-Coclaurine, 4OMT and 7OMT enzymes are catalysis the conversion of (S)-Norreticuline to (S)-Tetrahydropapaverine.

#### 1.2 CRISPR/Cas System

#### 1.2.1 The origins and working mechanism of CRISPR/Cas9 system

Our old world has been struggling with some huge problems about meeting the agricultural product demands of a growing population which is expected to be more than 9 billion in 2050 (Cohen, 2003). The global crop production needs to be doubled by the year of 2050 however the statistics about the projected yield trends are demonstrating that it's not possible to reach a desired range for now and this makes it the hardest conundrum that the world faced with (Ray et al., 2013). Due to the the rising population, increasing prosperity and dietary shifts of the people, especially in the developing countries, food demands and also their prices are inevitably rising.

Just by applying classical plant breeding techniques, it seems not reasonable to solve those problems. In order to address a biological question by classical breeding studies, more investment, labor and time are required. If the limited time taken into account, it's a necessity to find another solution which could be more fast, effective and less laborious.

Recently, new synthetic genome engineering tools have been discovered which enable us to edit plant genomes to obtain any desired traits. Clustered regularly-interspaced shorth palindromic repeats (CRISPR)/CRISPR-associated 9 (Cas9), a new synthetic plant breeding technique (NPBT), is revolutionized what we know about crop improvement so far. CRISPR is firstly reported by Ishino and his colleagues while studying on iap gene sequence in *E.coli* genome. Clustered sets of 29 nt repeats which are interspaced by 32 nt spacer sequences have been identified which are located just downstream of the iap gene and declared as well-conserved short repetitive sequences with an unknown biological significance (Ishino et al., 1987).

Improvements in genome sequencing technology have been provided more information to reveal this phenomenon present in the bacterial and archaeal genomes. Shorth Regularly Spaced Repeats (SRSRs) are found in many of the sequenced genomes of prokaryotes and phylogenetic relevance of those peculiar elements are identified firstly by Mojica and his/her colleagues (Mojica et al., 2000). Afterwards, the acronym CRISPR is given by Jansen and Mojica to better symbolize and characterize this mobile repeatitive elements found in prokaryotic genome (Jansen et al., 2002). Jansen has identified the CRISPR locus is conserved within species but they are varied in between species. Furthermore, four of cas genes (cas1-4), which are adjacently located to the CRISPR loci, are discovered in the same study (Jansen et al., 2002). New findings made CRISPR studies more attractive and this gave rise to the emergence of the new informations. Presence of different Cas protein families and the existance of multiple CRISPR/Cas subtypes have been announced by Haft and his colleagues (Haft et al., 2005). Their findings would have contributed to the establisment of current classification of the CRISPR types as type I, II and III (Makarova et al., 2011a; Makarova et al., 2011c).

In the same period, CRISPR spacers are defined as sequences that are originated from any foreign, extrachromosomal parts (Bolotin et al., 2005; Mojica et al., 2005; Pourcel et al., 2005). This brought together some parts of jigsaw and caused wide-spread speculations about the functions of CRISPR array and Cas genes in the microbial immunity against phage and virus DNAs. Due to the fact that, the spacers are known as the tracers coming from the previous invasions of foreign, extra-chromosomal elements (Bolotin et al., 2005). Therefore, CRISPR array could be modified by the spacers derived from pathogenic chromosomes and prokaryotic cells gains immunity by this way. Each spacer, which are integrated into host cell's genome, could be a candidate that assists the host cell to possess a new memory stick which contains the information to combat against the future-attacks of the same pathogen. Some shorth motifs which are adjacently located to the protospacer units of non-target DNA have been also identified. Later on, they will be referred as protospacer adjacent motifs (PAMs) (Bolotin et al., 2005).

A ground breaking report is published by Barrangou and his group while studying on type II CRISPR system of *S. thermophilus*. They brought out the first convincing proof

about the role and activity of CRISPR/Cas system in microbial adaptive immunity (Barrangou et al., 2007). The immunological importance of cas nuclease activity againt phages attacts has shown significantly by inactivating the cas5, a protein which has been demonstrated as a potential-nuclease because of the HNH motif it possess (Barrangou et al., 2007).

In order to assemble and present all the generated knowledge about CRISPR system so far, CRISPRdb database has been created. This new platform was also providing some tools to identify new CRISPR spacers and repeats present in the microbial genomes (Grissa et al., 2007). According to the last update in early August of 2014, approximately 85% of all sequenced archeae and 45% of all known bacteria genomes contain varied types of CRIPSR systems.

Horvarth and Deveau gave more information about *S. thermophilus* type-II CRISPR system in terms of it's activity, diversity and response mechanisms against phages (Deveau et al., 2008; Horvath et al., 2008). Subsequent studies are focused more on the CRISPR systems working mechanism. The biogenesis mechanism of the CRISPR RNAs (crRNAs) from the type-I CRISPR array is firsly displayed in *E.coli* and this is followed by a study about the demonstration of the nuclease activity of cas on DNA targets in the guidance of crRNAs (Brouns et al., 2008). Unlike the known DNA-targeting mechanism, RNA-targeting nuclease activity of another type of CRISPR system is identified in an investigation on type-II CRISPR system in *P. furiosus* (Hale et al., 2009).

As understood from the previously published studies, intracellular working mechanism is changing according to CRISPR system type. *S. thermophilus* type-II Cas9 is firstly described as an only enzyme in the cas gene cluster that can cleave the DNA (Garneau et al., 2010). Thereafter, E. Charpentier and her colleagues brought to light the biogenesis and processing mechanism of tracrRNA and crRNA of type II CRISPR system (Deltcheva et al., 2011). What they pointed out is the necessity of tracrRNA in the biogenesis of crRNA from a precursor crRNA (pre-crRNA). Moreover, both

RNaseIII and Cas9 are required for crRNA preocessing and for a smooth-running CRISPR system. When pre-crRNAs are firstly transcribed from a CRISPR array, they form an RNA hybrid with tracrRNAs (trans-activating crRNAs) and an endogenious RNaseIII trims this intermediate complex. Further maturation results with the biogenesis of a mature crRNA (Carte et al., 2008; Makarova et al., 2011a; Nam et al., 2012). Apparently, Cas9, tracrRNA and crRNA are representing the cardinal units of the type II CRISPR/ Cas9 system (Deltcheva et al., 2011). CRISPR RNA was thought to be as a guide RNA which is specifically formed to select the target sequences. Most importantly, a key sequence within the crRNA, called as a seed sequence, is essential to govern the precise target recognition and interferance of CRISPR/Cas system (Semenova et al., 2011; Wiedenheft et al., 2011).

The first insight about transmission probability of CRISPR system from one organism to another is gained from Siksnys and his colleagues in their study which is verifiying the idea about transferring *S. thermophilus*'s type-II CRISPR loci into *E. coli*'s genome to reconstruct a new CRISPR system (Sapranauskas et al., 2011). In-vitro application of crRNA guided DNA-nuclease activity of SpCas9 (*S. pyogenesis*-Cas9) was firstly demonstrated by Jinek and her colleagues (Jinek et al., 2012) and they had gone one step forward with their astonishing design of a chimeric guide RNA which is formed by side fusion of targeting segment of crRNA with tracrRNA (Jinek et al., 2012).



**Figure 1.2.** Chimeric sgRNA substitutes the tracrRNA&crRNA complex to ease the CRISPR system applications (Adopted figure from Sander and Joung (2014a)).

Adaptation of CRISPR/Cas system for servicing in mammalian genome editing is accomplished by two different research groups studying on *S. thermophilus* and *S.* 

*pyogenesis* type-II A CRISPR system in 2013 (Cong et al., 2013; Mali et al., 2013c). Multiplex CRISPR/Cas9 systems provide the opportunity to target several genes simultaneously with multiple sgRNAs (Cheng et al., 2013; Li et al., 2013). Since these pioneering studies, it has been realized by almost all the eminent research groups around the world that the robust and reliable genome editing in eukaryotic systems could be feasible by applying CRISPR/Cas9 system.

# **1.2.2** Structural properties and working mechanism of CRISPR/Cas9 system components

The type-II CRISPR/Cas systems is subdivided into three major groups (type-IIA-IIC) based on the architechture and organization of diverse types of Cas genes they possess. Interestingly, all type-II CRISPR systems are composed of a group of cas9,cas1 and cas2 genes in harmony with CRISPR array, tracrRNA encoding region, and RNaseIII (Deltcheva et al., 2011). Some variations are also present depending on the existance of csn2a, csn2b and cas4 genes (Chylinski et al., 2013; Chylinski et al., 2014).

Type-II A CRISPR systems have distinguished features like having repeats of 36 nt in length and possesing cas9, cas1 and cas2 genes in every members of the group. Whereas in the group of type II-B, the length of repeating segments is 37 and in type-IIC its' variable in between 36, 44 and 48 nt. Moreover type-II B group members contain a cas4 gene in their CRISPR locus as a prominent difference. In contrast to type-II A and B, type-II C group members have only the cas9,cas1 and cas2 genes (Chylinski et al., 2013; Chylinski et al., 2014).



**Figure 1.3** Phylogeny of Type II–A Cas9 and distributions and similarities of Cas sequences among the same group of Cas family (Adopted figure from Chylinski et al. (2014)).

For type I and II CRISPR/Cas systems, PAM within the target sequence, is a requisity. Surprisingly, there is no PAM present in the prokaryotic CRISPR array. This for to inhibit the self-targeting of prokaryotic genome by it's own immune (Marraffini and Sontheimer, 2010). Additionally, PAM is strictly required for obtaining a new spacer, a process called as spacer acquisition (Fineran and Charpentier, 2012), and also it's indispensible for an accurate and reliable target-DNA recognition and unwinding (Deveau et al., 2008; Garneau et al., 2010; Fonfara et al., 2013).



**Figure 1.4** Demonstration of repetitive CRISPR locus and types (I: II: III) according to their trimming processes and binding patterns to the DNA (Wiedenheft et al., 2011).

Cas9 crystal structure-related studies revealed more information about the multidomains of Cas9 and their interaction with guide RNA and target DNA strands. Lately, Jinek and his colleagues are found that some conserved arginine residues (Arg 1333 and Arg 1335) in carboxy-terminal domain of SpCas9 have a role in major groove interactions to recognize the guanine-guanine (GG) dinucleotide in PAM of non-target DNA. Minor

groove interactions between the PAM and phosphodiester group of first nucleotide (+1) in the target DNA induces the target melting and unwinds the DNA strands. This makes available the Cas9-RNA complex to identify the nucleotides upstream of the PAM by base pairing between the seed sequence and the target DNA and causes generation of double-strand breaks (DSBs) (Anders et al., 2014). DSBs are formed by two specified individual nuclease domains of Cas9, namely HNH and RuvC-like nucleases. Cas9 performs a genome-wide PAM scan and once a proper match between the target DNA and sgRNA is formed, it cuts both strands of the DNA just as a scissors (Gasiunas et al., 2012; O'Connell et al., 2014).

The first example of the studies on the crystal structure of cas genes in type-II *S. pyogenesis* CRISPR/Cas system is the crystal sturucture of csn2 protein (Koo et al., 2012). Then, secondly, Jinek and his colleagues published the single-particle EM reconstructions of the *S. pyogenes* apo-Cas9, for the first time (Jinek et al., 2014). Thirdly, the high-resolution conformation of SpCas9 has been uncovered pretty much all the detailed structural mechanism related with the functional subdivisions and the domain organizations. Mainly, the SpCas9 is comprised of two major lobes which are a recognition lobe in alpha helical structure (REC), and a nuclease lobe (NUC) composed of HNH, RuvC and C-terminal domains (Nishimasu et al., 2014). In the intact structure Cas9, REC lobe is responsible for facilitating the contacting of RNA-DNA heteroduplex by it's arginine-rich bridge helix domain and NUC lobe is present to provide the nuclease activity to Cas9 as previously defined (Nishimasu et al., 2014).

#### 1.2.3 The recovery mechanism of genome determines the type of the manipulation

After the induction of DSBs by Cas9 nuclease activity, unwinding of the DNA strands alert the nonhomologous end joining (NHEJ) and homology directed repair (HDR) mechanisms for genome repair. NHEJ mediated repair causes the introduction of new nucleic acid units in various lengths, a process known as InDel formation, and induces the formation of a frame-shift mutation in any coding sequence which actually means gene knock-out (Gorbunova and Levy, 1997). The HDR mechanism normally uses the homogenious sister chromatins to repair distrupted sequences, so the same mechanism can be used to ligate limited length of desired nucleic acid segments to the target sequences by courtesy of exogenous DNA donor templates (Capecchi, 1989; Bibikova et al., 2001; Sander and Joung, 2014b). Cas9 nickase (Cas9n), which is a Cas9 derivative DNA nuclease, cuts only from one side of DNA either from sense or antisense strands depending on the selection of the target sequences. To achieve this, RuvC and HNH mutant versions of Cas9n are created by introducing the mutations in D10A and H840A respectively (Ran et al., 2013; Essletzbichler et al., 2014). The only nuclease or multiplex-nickase activity of Cas9 induce the NHEJ mechanism, contrarily single DNA nicks stimulate the HDR. Obviously, introducing single nicks in DNA targets with single guide-RNAs can be more appropriate for donor DNA integration studies (Hsu et al., 2014).



**Figure 1.5** (A) The schematic representation of the major functional domains of the SpyCas9 enzyme. (B) The enzyme is made up of two different lobes which are an enzymatic and alpha helical lobes as introduced in ribbon & surface demonstration (Adopted figure from Jinek et al. (2014)).

CRISPR/Cas9 system makes possible even the excision of large chromosomal segments. Yang and his colleagues have been reported that they formed some large heritable chromosomal deletions in rice genome in range of 115–245 kb in length by

CRISPR/Cas9 system (Zhou et al., 2014). Moreover, fully haploid human cell lines can be generated by introducing megabase-scale deletions by this excellant system (Essletzbichler et al., 2014). Optimization of Cas9 codon is also important to achieve the maximum efficiency in genome editing. In plants, the plant codon-optimized Cas9 demonstrates higher performance in comparison with the human codon-optimized Cas9 due to their relatively differential expression profiles in plant tissues (Xu et al., 2014a).

#### 1.2.4 Recent Improvements in genome editing by applying CRISPR/Cas9

There are some web-based tools to design more precise CRISPR assays. These tools offer their users to design a better guide-RNA which has low potential off target-sites in number. Randomly designed guide-RNAs have a potential to engine any other gene/genes that is different from the gene of interest and it's impossible to anticipate their influence on the genome. This makes all the new genome editing technologies, including the CRISPR/Cas9, poor methods to apply for target-specific genome editing. In order to eliminate those unexpected effects, designing a well-defined guide RNA for Cas9 editing is essential. The number of on-line tools is increasing day by day by the contributions from different universities from varied sides of the world. Each designed tool has its own WGS database to blast the designed guide RNA in to see if there is any undesired complementarity that is different from the targeted region inside the genome. CRISPR/Cas9 system allows manipulation of multiple genes via well-designed sgRNAs specific to each targeted gene or genes (Belhaj et al., 2013; Hsu et al., 2014; Li et al., 2015).

By further understanding the Cas9 structure and functioning mechanism, it's much easier to develop new strategies to edit desired genomes with improved derivatives of this elegant tool. Recently, new split-Cas9 tools was developed for inducible genome editing and transcription by rapamycin (Wright et al., 2015; Zetsche et al., 2015). When split forms of Cas9 are transferred into cells, they reassemble by the induction of rapamycin and introduce a DSB into the targeted region inside the genome. Moreover, newly identified Cas9 proteins can provide us a wider platform for genome editing in therapeutic applications like 1/3 sized (in compare with SpCas9) *Staphylococcus aureus* Cas9 protein (Ran et al., 2015).

Name of the Software	Web -site	Designer/Author & Year	Publication	Specificity&Function
CasOT	http://eendb.zfgenetics.org/casot/	Xiao et al. (2014)	Bioinformatics	Cas9 off-target searching
E-CRISP	http://www.e-crisp.org/E-CRISP/	Heigwer et al. (2014)	Nat. Methods	Cas9 off-target searching
Cas-OFFinder	http://www.rgenome.net/cas-offinder/	Bae et al. (2014)	Bioinformatics	CRISPR off-target analysis
ZiFit Targeter	http://zifit.partners.org/ZiFiT/	Sander et al. (2010)	Nucleic Acids Research	ZFN, TALEN and CRISPR design tools
The CRISPR Design Tool	http://www.genome-engineering.org/	Hsu et al. (2013)	Nat. Biotechnology	Cas9 off-target searching
CRISPR-PLANT Database	http://www.genome.arizona.edu/crispr/	Xie et al. (2014)	Molecular Plant	Cas9 off-target searching special for plants
Cas9 guide RNA design	http://cas9.cbi.pku.edu.cn	Ma et al. (2013)	Hindawi BioMed Research International	gRNA design for model systems
flyCRISPR Optimal Target Finder	http://flycrispr.molbio.wisc.edu/tools	Gratz et al. (2014)	Genetics	gRNA design for fly studies
flyCas9	http://www.shigen.nig.ac.jp/fly/nigfly/cas9/cas9TargetFinder.j sp	Kondo and Ueda (2013)	Genetics	Promotor & gRNA design for fly studies
DRSC Find CRISPRs	http://www.flyrnai.org/crispr2/	Ren et al. (2013)	Proc Natl Acad Sci USA	Cas9 off-target searching in Drosophila
CRISPRI	http://crispi.genouest.org	Rousseau et al. (2009)	Bioinformatics	CRISPR databese

 Table 1.1 On-line tools servising to design CRISPR tools for some certain organisms with known genome information.

Plant species	Target gene(s)	Promoter for Cas9	Cas9 version	Promoter for sgRNA	Delivery method	Reference
Arabidopsis thaliana	AtPDS3, AtFLS2, AtRACK1b and AtRACK1c	35DPPDK	Plant codon-optimized Cas9	AtU6	Protoplast co-transfection and Agrobacterium infiltration	Li et al. (2013)
	GFP	35S	Chlamydomonas reinhardtii codon- optimized Cas9	OsU6	Agrobacterium- mediated transformation	Jiang et al. (2013b)
	CHL1, CHL2, and TT4i	OsUBQ1	Human codon- optimized Cas9	OsU3	Agrobacterium- mediated transformation	Mao et al. (2013)
	BRI1, JAZ1, and YFP	2×35S	Human codon- optimized Cas9	AtU6-26	Agrobacterium- mediated transformation	Feng et al. (2013)
Nicotiana benthamiana	NbPDS3	35DPPDK	Plant codon-optimized SpCas9	AtU6	Agrobacterium infiltration	Li et al. (2013)
	NbPDS	358	Human codon- optimized SpCas9	AtU6	Agrobacterium infiltration	Nekrasov et al. (2013)
	Nbpds	CaMVE35S	Human codon- optimized SpCas9	CaMVE35S	Agrobacterium infiltration	Upadhyay et al. (2013)
	NbPDS	2×35S	Human codon- optimized Cas9	AtU6	Agrobacterium infiltration	Belhaj <i>et al.</i> (2013)
	GFP	35S	Chlamydomonas reinhardtii codon- optimized Cas9	OsU6	Agrobacterium infiltration	Jiang <i>et al.</i> (2013 <i>b</i> )
Oryza sativa	OsPDS,OsBADH2, Os02g23823 and OsMPK2	2×35S	Rice codon-optimized Cas9	OsU3	Transformation using particle bombardment	Shan et al. (2013b)
	OsSWEET11 and OsSWEET14	CaMV 35S	Wild-type SpCas9 and rice codon-optimized	OsU6	Agrobacterium- mediated	Jiang <i>et al.</i> (2013b)
	OsMYB1	OsUBQ1	Human codon- optimized Cas9	OsU3	Agrobacterium- mediated	Mao et al. (2013)
	ROC5, SPP and YSA	35S	Human codon- optimized Cas9	OsU6-2	Agrobacterium- mediated	Feng et al. (2013)
	OsMPK5	35S	Human codon- optimized Cas9	OsU6	Agrobacterium- mediated	Xie and Yang (2013)
	CAO1 and LAZY1	Ub1	Rice codon-optimized Cas9	OsU3	transformation Agrobacterium- mediated	Miao et al. (2013)
Triticum aestivum	TaMLO	2X35S	Rice codon-optimized Cas9	TaU6	Protoplast transformation	Shan et al. (2013b)
	Tainox and TaPDS	CaMVE35S	Human codon- optimized SpCas9	CaMVE35S	Agrobacterium- mediated transformation	Upadhyay et al. (2013)
	TaMLO-A1	Ub1	Plant codon-optimized Cas9	TaU6	Transformation using particle	Wang <i>et al.</i> (2014)
Sorghum bicolor	DsRED2	Rice Actin1	Monocot codon- optimized synthetic	OsU6	Agrobacterium- mediated	Jiang <i>et al.</i> (2013 <i>b</i> )
Marchantia polymorpha L.	MpARF1	CaMV 35s and MpEF1 $\alpha$	Cas9 Human codon- optimized Cas9	MpU6-1	transformation Agrobacterium- mediated transformation	Sugano <i>et al.</i> (2014)
Citrus sinensis	CsPDS	CaMV 35S	Human codon- optimized Cas9	CaMV 35S	Agrobacterium infiltration	Jiang and Wang (2014

**Table 1.2** The table<sup>1</sup> is demonstrating the summary of recent CRISPR/Cas9 studies in plants (Belhaj et al., 2013).

<sup>1</sup>As an addition to this table, there are also two more reports were published about the CRISPR/Cas9 application on the plants of *Zea mays* L., *Marchantia polymorpha, Citrus sinensis and Populus tomentosa*.

#### 1.2.5 Limitations of CRISPR/Cas9 System

CRISPR is a sequence specific genome editing technology. Due to this high specificity, the system has some limitations in practice. One of the encountered difficulties in CRISPR applications is the presence and the necessity of PAM, which is a specific three-nucleotide sequence that is adjacently located to the 20 nucleotides of target region on DNA (Jinek et al., 2012). Another restriction is the low-number of tolerable mismatches in the seed sequence (8-12 bp) of crRNA that is complementary to its target. Particularly, the mismatches adjacent to the PAM are more effectively inhibit the formation of RNA-DNA heteroduplex to unwind DNA strands for homology-dependent cleavage (DiCarlo et al., 2013).

In type II CRISPR/SpyCas9 system, PAM has to be in the orientation of 5'-NGG-3'. Any changes in the PAM sequence, even a single base-change or a SNP, causes the failure in the Cas9-DNA binding and so does the enzymatic activity (Sternberg et al., 2014). Due to the fact that, the nuclease activity is triggered by the homology-dependent binding of Cas9 to PAM region just as an allosteric regulator (Sternberg et al., 2014). Although the PAM region seems to be a strict restriction for the system, interestingly there is no PAM-flanking region in the CRISPR array (Marraffini and Sontheimer, 2010). This is for to inhibit the self-targeting of the prokaryotic genome by itself. It's also essential to know the WGS of the organism that is subjected, due to eliminate the possible manipulations at the off-target sites (Kuscu et al., 2014). Once the sgRNA is designed it's critically important to analyze whether the sgRNA is targeting a desired gene or any other. Cas9/sgRNA ratio is also one of the major limitation factor that can affect the mutagenesis frequency when it's lower than 1:1 in the system of interest (Li et al., 2013).

One more restriction of the CRISPR system is the target low-binding efficiency of secondary structures of designed guide RNA that possibly interferes the recognition of target sequence (Bassett et al., 2013; Chiu et al., 2013; Mali et al., 2013a; Cho et al., 2014).

### 1.3 pTV00: a tobravirus vector for plant expression

pTRV plant expression system is based on binary genome, which are pTRV1 (RNA1) and pTRV2 (RNA2) (Senthil-Kumar and Mysore, 2014). This system is especially used for post-transcriptional gene silencing (PTGS) in plants (Depicker and Van Montagu, 1997). Whereas pTRV1 expression provides the viral movement proteins for systemic silencing, pTRV2 encodes the coat protein and any inserted gene or gene segments as desired (Ratcliff et al., 1999; Ratcliff et al., 2001).

pTV00 is a type of tobravirus vector that express RNA2. As a limiting factor, pTV00 requires RNA1 (pBINTRA6) proteins for it's replication and movement and also contains an intron that provides the replication and expression in bacteria (Hamilton and Baulcombe, 1989). Obviously, the co-expression of RNA1 and RNA2 is necessary for proper operation of the system in plants (Ratcliff et al., 2001). For co-expression, 1:1 ratio of Agrobacterium that contains RNA1 and RNA2 can be used for agor-infiltration. Less amount of RNA1, inhibits the encoding of RNA2 in plant tissues (http://www.plantsci.cam.ac.uk) (Ratcliff et al., 2001). As an additional information, it's important to keep plants below 24°C prior to pTRV infection to promote the T-DNA transfer (Salas et al., 2001).

In this study, we used pTRV2 vector to encode sgRNA\_4OMT2 and sgRNA\_PDS with AtU6p. Due to the systemic in-planta expression of TRV system, the co-infiltration of TRV1, TRV2 and hCas9 coding plasmids in plant leaves provided a further developed system for CRISPR/Cas9 applications in plants (Ali et al., 2015).

## 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

## 2.1. Plant Material

*P. somniferum* L. (cv. **Office-95**) *and N. benthamiana* L. seeds were obtained from TMO, Ankara and grown in the mixture of 1/2 perlite, 1/2 peat in an environment of  $24/20^{\circ}$ C – 16/8 hours light/dark and 60% humidity in plant growth cabinets (PolEko).



Figure 2.1 Plant species used in this study were grown in the controlled plant growth cabinets.

## 2.2. Basic Information about Plasmids

In this study, the commercial Addgene vectors of 46965 (pK7WGF2::hCas9), 46966 (pICH86966::AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS), 46968 (pICSL01009::AtU6p), 48002 (pICH47751), 49771 (pICH47742::2X35S-5'UTR-hCas9(STOP)-NOST) and manually synthesized plasmids of pICH86966::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2, pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2, pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS and pTRV1 (pBINTRA6) were used. Commercial plasmids of Addgene were supplied as a stab of pre-transformed E. coli in their specific strains of DH5a and DH10B. Bacterial cells are

cultured in the LB medium containing the appropriate amounts of their specific antibiotics (Table 1.)

	Plasmid code	Bacterial Resistance	Low / High Copy	<i>E. coli</i> Bacterial Strain
1	46965 (pK7WGF2::hCas9)	Spec.	Low	DH5a
2	46966 (pICH86966::AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS)	Kan.	Low	DH5a
3	46968 (pICSL01009::AtU6p)	Spec.	High	DH5a
4	48002 (pICH47751)	Amp.	High	DH10B
5	49771	Amp.	High	DH5a
6	pICH47751::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	Amp.	High	DH10B
7	pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS	Kan.	Non	DH5a
8	pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	Kan.	Non	DH5a
9	pTRV1	Kan.	Non	DH5a

**Table 2.1** Characteristic features of used plasmids.

### **2.3 Verification of Plasmids**

Both the commercial and synthesized plasmids must be verified before applying agroinfiltration to the plants. The verification was done by enzymatic digestion with a predefined restriction endonucleases, classical PCR and colony PCR just after transfecting inside the bacterial cells either *E. coli* or *A. tumefaciens*. Lastly, plasmids were controlled whether the all sequences were correct or not via Sanger dideoxy sequencing. After fulfilling all the requirements for plasmid verification, they can be transferred inside the plant cells with the assistance of natural genome engineer, *A. tumefaciens*.

# 2.3.1 Verification by enzymatic digestion assay

All the plasmids were isolated by using the GeneJET Plasmid Miniprep Kit (Fermentas) according to the manufacturer's protocol. 5 mL and 10 mL of bacterial cultures were used for the high and low-copy-number-plasmids respectively. Isolated plasmids were quantified in NanoDrop 2000c.

All the plasmids were verified by enzymatic digestion with restriction endonucleases (Thermo Scientific). The recognition sites for the enzymatic digestions were selected according to the individual maps of plasmids in the Addgene's website (https://www.addgene.org/) (Appendixes). A general enzymatic digestion assay for each individual plasmid was processed by combining ~250 ng of plasmid DNA, 5 units of restriction enzyme and 2  $\mu$ L of 10 X specific enzyme buffer in a single 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube with sterile dH<sub>2</sub>O in a final volume of 20  $\mu$ L. The tubes were incubated in a thermal block for 1-3 hours at 37°C.

Digested pDNAs were run on the 0.8% agarose gel by electrophoresis for an hour. The agarose gel was prepared by homogenizing the mixture of 100 mL 1 X TBE, 0.8 g agarose powder and 1,8  $\mu$ L ethidium bromide. For electrophoresis, 1 X TBE buffer was used. To prepare 1 L 10 X TBE, compounds of 108 g TRIS, 55 g boric acid, and 40 mL of 0.5 M EDTA(pH: 8.0) were mixed in a single bottle filled up to 1 L with distilled water, and sterilized by autoclave.

## 2.3.2 Verification by classical PCR

Plasmids coded by numbers of 46965 and 49771 encode synthetic SpCas9 protein. Specifically designed flCas9F02 and flCas9R03 primers were used to amplify about 685 bp from inside the hCas9 insert of the plasmid. Plasmid 49771 was used as a positive control in the reaction. The PCR mixture was prepared by combining 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 0.25 $\mu$ L Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), 1  $\mu$ L/each of flCas9F02 and flCas9R03 primers (Appendixes) (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ L), 1  $\mu$ L from each of the plasmids (~100 ng/ $\mu$ L) as templates and dH<sub>2</sub>O up to 25  $\mu$ L for each sample. Thermal-cycler adjustments was: 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation followed by 35 cycles of 1 min at 95°C, 1 min at 52°C 1 min at 72°C and 5 min. for final extension at 72°C. The end-product was run on the 2% agarose gel in 1 X TBE buffer solution. Plasmid 46966 was verified by a classical PCR reaction which was done in the mixture of 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L from each of sgRNApaIF and sgRNApaIR primers (Appendixes) (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ L), 0.25  $\mu$ L Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), 1  $\mu$ L (~100 ng/ $\mu$ L) pDNA template and distilled water up to 25  $\mu$ l. Thermal-cycler protocol was 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation, 35 cycles of 1 min at 95°C, 1 min at 45°C 1 min at 72°C and lastly 5 min for final extension at 72°C. The amplified segments were run on the 2% agarose gel.

#### **2.3 Construction of Plasmids**

In order to express the desired DNA segments inside the plant tissue, a proper assembly of those expressing regions was required. For instance; specific promoters, terminators and UTRs were indispensable parts required to express any specific CDS regions inside the desired cell type. Therefore, it's necessary to select proper segments to control the expression time and level. In this study, two different types of vectors were constructed as viral and synthetic.

### 2.3.1 Construction of synthetic plasmids

The sgRNAs targeting the *PDS* and *4OMT2* genes were expressed both from synthetic and virus based vectors. For *PDS*, the targeting region is directly cloned from plasmid 46966 together with U6 promoter of *A. thaliana* into pTRV2. For *4OMT2*, firstly the sgRNA\_4OMT2 insert is formed by classic PCR and then U6p was ligated to the synthesized RNA by MoClo L-1 reaction. The insert, AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2, was cloned and ligated into pTRV2.

## 2.3.1.1 In-vitro synthesis of sgRNA encoding synthetic plasmids

The *PDS* gene targeting RNA (sgRNA\_PDS) was encoded by the plasmid numbered by 46966, where the sgRNA\_PDS was placed under an AtU6 promoter.

40MT2 targeting sgRNA was synthesized by using a classical PCR by using 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 0.25  $\mu$ L Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), 1  $\mu$ L/each of F & R (40MT2sgRNA\_1F and 40MT2sgRNA\_1R) primers (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ L), 1  $\mu$ l (~100 ng/ $\mu$ L) plasmid 46966 as a template and distilled water up to 25  $\mu$ L. The thermal-cycler conditions were adjusted to 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation followed by 35 cycles of 1 min at 95°C, 1 min at 53°C 1 min at 72°C and lastly 5 min for final extension at 72°C.

## 2.3.1.2 Assembly of AtU6p with sgRNA\_4OMT2 by MoClo L1 reaction

Then the PCR product was purified by using Roche's High Pure PCR Product Purification Kit. The AtU6p and a synthesized sgRNA were assembled by MoClo (Modular Clonning) method (Weber et al., 2011). The single-step reaction was done by the proper combinations of 40 fmoles of each vectors (46968: an AtU6p encoding L0 plasmid, plasmid 48002: empty backbone plasmid used as MoClo L1 destination vector) and 100 ng purified sgRNA\_4OMT2 amplicon with 0.25  $\mu$ L of Bsa I (10 U/ $\mu$ L) (New England Biolabs) and 200 CEU of Thermo Scientific T4 Ligase (5 Weiss U/ $\mu$ L), 1.5  $\mu$ L of 10 X T4 ligase buffer, and 1.5  $\mu$ L 10 X BSA up to the final volume of 15  $\mu$ L.

The reaction mix was incubated in thermal-cycler for 1 min at 37°C, followed by 30 cycles of 3 min at 37°C and 4 min at 16, followed by one cycle of 5 min 50°C; 5 min at 80°C. The end-product was transferred into chemically competent *E.coli* (strain DH10B) cells by heat-shock reaction for blue-white colony screening.

## **2.3.2** Construction of viral vectors

Apa I recognition sites were added to flanking sites of AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 and AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS inserts by using sgRNApaIF and sgRNApaIR primers as previously mentioned. The PCR products were desalted by using High Pure PCR Product Purification Kit (Roche). After desalting the amplicons, they were ligated into pTZ57R/T (Thermo Scientific) or pGEM-T (Promega), T-A cloning vectors. 5 µL from

each end-product were transfected to chemically competent DH5 $\alpha$  cells by using heatshock transfection method as described in below section 4 and confirmed by colony-PCR (section 5) by using sgRNApaIF and sgRNApaIR primers and Sanger dideoxy sequencing.

The verified inserts were used to ligate in pTRV (Tobacco Rattle Virus) expression vectors for in-planta expression. An empty backbone of pTV:00 (or pTRV2, a tobravirus vector based on RNA2) plasmid and both two inserts were digested with Apa I restriction endonuclease and run on the 2% agarose gel to separate the digested and undigested parts apart from each other.

After gel electrophoresis, digested amplicons and pTRV2 vector were removed from the agarose by using sterile scalpel and purified with QIAquick Gel Extraction Kit (Qiagen). For each insert, the ligation reaction was performed by using T4 DNA ligase. The reaction mixture of 0.5  $\mu$ L T4 DNA ligase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), 1.5  $\mu$ L 10 X T4 ligase buffer, 1  $\mu$ L ~50 ng/ $\mu$ L Apa I digested pTRV2 plasmid, 5  $\mu$ L digested insert (10 ng/ $\mu$ L) and dH<sub>2</sub>O up to 15  $\mu$ L of final volume in a single PCR tube. The mixtures were incubated for an overnight at 4°C and 5  $\mu$ L from each of the ligation products were used to transfect into chemically competent *E. coli* DH5 $\alpha$  cells.

# 2.4 Plasmid Transfection to E. coli Cells

Chemically competent *E.coli* cells were prepared by RbCl buffers (Hanahan, 1985). First, a single colony of bacteria was inoculated to a 3 mL volume of fresh Hi-salt LB broth and leaved for an overnight incubation at 37°C at 250 rpm. After bacterial culture reached to the stationary phase, 3 mL of a seed culture is inoculated to 200 mL of fresh Hi-salt LB broth and placed in a shaker-incubator at 37 °C at 200 rpm till the OD<sub>600</sub> value reaches to 0.5. After incubation, the bulk bacterial culture was chilled in ice for 15 min. and centrifuged for 5 min at 3500 rpm at 4 °C. The pellet was re-suspended in 10-20 mL of ice-cold Buffer-1 (Appendixes) and re-centrifuged in the same conditions. And lastly, the pellet was re-suspended in 6-8 mL of ice-cold Buffer-2 (Appendixes) gently by pipetting up and down until all the suspension was homogenized. The final suspension was aliquoted to 1.5 mL sterile micro-centrifuge tubes each containing 100  $\mu$ L of competent bacterial cells which could be stored at -80°C for longer periods.

100  $\mu$ L chemically competent *E.coli*, DH10B cells were thawed on ice for 10 minutes and then mixed with 10  $\mu$ L of the cut-ligation reaction end product. The mixture was incubated on ice for 30 min then heat-shocked at 42°C for 90 sec. and re-incubated 5 min more on ice. 900  $\mu$ L of liquid LB broth (Hi-Salt) is added to the mixture and incubated at 37°C for 80-90 min to recover the cells. Transfected cells were spun down by centrifugation at 3000 rpm for 10 min at RT (Room Temp). After harvesting cells, pellet part was re-suspended by adding 100  $\mu$ L LB broth and plated on specific medium. For conventional bacterial selection, antibiotic markers were used for the positive colony selection and for blue-white colony selections 100  $\mu$ L of IPTG (0.5 mM), 200  $\mu$ L of Xgal (100 mg/mL) and 100  $\mu$ L specific antibiotics (50-100 mg/mL Spec, Kan, Amp, Carb etc.) were used simultaneously in 1:2:1 volumetric ratio per 100 mL Sigma Aldrich LB agar in respect.

## 2.5 Confirmation of Positive Colonies

The positive colonies containing the true copy of desired plasmids were confirmed by colony PCR with its specific primers and Sanger dideoxy sequencing.

Selected white colonies were re-suspended in 5  $\mu$ L of high-pure dH<sub>2</sub>O and store as a template in -20°C. The colony-PCR reaction was done by using the mixture of 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L from each of sgRNApaIF and sgRNApaIR primers (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ L), 0.25  $\mu$ l Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), 5  $\mu$ l of white colony suspension as template and distilled water up to 25  $\mu$ L. Thermal-cycler protocol was 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation, 35 cycles of 1 min at 95°C, 1 min at 45°C 1 min at 72°C and lastly 5 min for final extension at 72°C.

For further verification, the confirmed plasmid samples in colony PCR were sequenced by a commercial company (RefGen, Ankara, Turkey) by Sanger dideoxy sequencing method. Plasmids validated with sequencing were used to transfect in *A. tumefaciens* cells.

#### 2.6 Transfection of Plasmids to A. tumefaciens Cells

Cas9 and sgRNA encoding vectors were transfected to plant cells by using A. tumefaciens mediated transfection method. To transfect the plasmid into Agrobacterium cells, we used two different methods as electro-transformation and a classic freeze-thaw transformation method.

Verified plasmids, containing the synthetic 35Sp::h*Cas9*, AtU6p:sgRNA\_PDS and AtU6p:sgRNA\_4OMT2 inserts were transferred into the electro-competent *A*. *tumefaciens* cells by using electroporator (Invitrogen, Neon Transfection System). Electro-competent EHA105 cells were prepared as follows. A single colony of bacteria was inoculated into a 100 mL of fresh LB broth and incubated at 28°C at 250 rpm in a shaker-incubator until the OD<sub>600</sub> value reaches the early log phase (0.7-1.00). Then the bacterial culture was aliquoted into 15 mL conical centrifuge tubes and placed in ice for 10 min and then centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 10 min. The pellet was re-suspended in the same volume of ice-cold sterile distilled water and re-centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 10 min. This step should be repeated at least 3-4 times to remove the access amount of salt from the bacteria. The pellets from each tube were combined in a single tube to increase the bacterial cells if necessary. Finally at the last step, the pellet was re-suspended in 8 mL of ice-cold sterile 10% glycerol solution and aliquoted into the 1.5 mL micro-centrifuge tubes in desired volumes.

Invitrogen Neon Transfection System was used to transfect the desired plasmids into the electro-competent cells. For each reaction, 1  $\mu$ L pDNA (100 ng/ $\mu$ L), 10  $\mu$ L of electro-competent *Agrobacterium*, and 11  $\mu$ L of R buffer were mixed in a single PCR tube and mixed well. 10  $\mu$ L from this mixture was used to treat an electrical impulse. The electroporator was adjusted to 1800 V, 10 milliseconds for 4 pulses. The transfected cells were transferred in a sterile 900  $\mu$ L of low-salt LB broth and incubated in a

shaker-incubator for 3-4 hours at 28°C, 100 rpm. After recovering the cells, they were plated in LB agar medium containing the appropriate amounts of antibiotics.

Alternatively, chemically competent *Agrobacterium* cells were prepared by using CaCl<sub>2</sub> according to Holsters's protocol (Holsters et al., 1978). A single colony of desired *Agrobacterium* strain was transferred from the freshly cultured LB agar plate to 5 mL of low-salt LB broth medium containing the appropriate amounts of antibiotics specific for that strain. For strain EHA105, 20 mg/L rifampicin was used in the growth medium due to the natural resistivity it possess. After an overnight incubation at 28°C at 250 rpm, 500  $\mu$ L of bacterial suspension were used as a seed culture to re-cultivate in 50 mL of LB broth medium and growth for an overnight at 28°C in a shaker-incubator. The bacterial culture was chilled on ice for 30 min and 45 mL of this bacterial culture was transferred into the pre-chilled, 50 mL falcon tubes and centrifuged for 10 min. at 4000 rpm at 4°C. Then the supernatant part was decanted and the pellet was re-suspended in 5 mL of ice cold 20 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>. The tubes were re-centrifuged for 5 min at 4000 rpm, 4°C and the pellet was re-suspended in 1 mL of ice cold 20 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>. 100  $\mu$ L of aliquots were distributed in 1.5 mL pre-chilled microcentrifuge tubes and directly frozen in the liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C.

	A. tumefaciens strain	Natural antibiotic resistance (Chrom. or Ti plasmid)
1	GV3101	Rifampicin and Gentamycin
2	EHA105	Rifampicin

Table 2.2 Used Agrobacterium strains and their natural resistivity against antibiotics.

For chemically competent *Agrobacterium* transfection, freeze-thaw transformation protocol was applied. 500 ng of pDNA was added for the each tube containing 100  $\mu$ L of competent *Agrobacterium* and incubated on ice for 15-30 min. All the tubes were frozen in the liquid nitrogen for 5 min then heat-shocked in a heat-block at 37°C for 5 min. After the heat-shock, the tubes were thawed on ice for 5 min. 1 mL of low-salt LB broth (without any antibiotics) was added to the tubes and incubated in a shaker
incubator for 3-4 h at 100 rpm, 28°C. The bacterial suspensions were plated on the LB agar plates containing the specific antibiotic in appropriate amounts.

### 2.7 Agro-infiltration to plants

Agro-infiltration of plants was performed by using a needleless syringe. A plasmid containing overnight grown culture of Agrobacterium cells ( $OD_{600}$ : 2.00-2.5) were harvested by centrifugation at 3000 rpm for 10 minutes, and harvested bacterial pellets were re-suspended in induction buffer mixture containing 10 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, with 100 µM acetosyringone and 1 mM MES (2-(*N* morpholino) ethanesulfonic acid) at pH 5.6 ( $OD_{600}$ : 0.8). The prepared mixture were incubated for 4 hours in dark at room temperature and infiltrated into leaves by a needleless syringe.

Inoculations of synthetic plasmids were performed by using 1:1 ratio mixed bacteria containing pICH86966::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2, 46965, 46966 plasmids for sgRNA and hCas9 in-planta expression. There are two sets of application as pICH86966::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 + 46965 and 46966 + 46965 respectively. The first set is prepared for *P. somniferum* and the second one is for *N. benthamiana* only.



Figure 2.2 Agro-inoculation of plant leaves with a needleless syringe at lower-face.

For pTRV2 inoculations, 1:1:1 volumetric ration of pTRV1, RNA encoding pTRV2, and hCas9 encoding 46965 plasmids were mixed just before the agro-inoculation or 4

hours of incubation and co-infiltrated into the plant leaf tissues. The reason of coinfiltration of pTRV1 with pTRV2 is due to; ptv00 needs pTRV2 to sustain for replication and movement proteins.

Table 2.3 Plasmids with their host strains and plant species that will be subjected to inoculation.

_	Co-infiltration and A. tumefaciens strain	Plant Species
1	pTRV1 (GV3101) + pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS (EHA105) + 46965 (EHA105)	N. benthamiana
2	46966 (EHA105) + 46965 (EHA105)	N. benthamiana
3	pTRV1 (GV3101) + pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2 (EHA105) + 46965 (EHA105)	P. somniferum
4	pICH47751::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2 (EHA105) + 46965 (EHA105)	P. somniferum

Bacteria & Strain	Plasmid	Description	Bacterial Resistance	Reference
<i>E.coli</i> (DH5α) & <i>A. tumefaciens</i> (AGL1, EHA105)	46965 (pK7WGF2::hCas9)	Expresses human codon optimized Cas9 in plant tissues.	Spec.	Nekrasov et al., 2013
<i>E.coli</i> (DH5a) & <i>A. tumefaciens</i> (AGL1)	46966 (pICH86966::AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS)	Expresses sgRNA specifically designed for PDS gene under AtU6 promoter.	Kan.	Nekrasov et al., 2013
<i>E.coli</i> (DH5α)	46968 (pICSL01009::AtU6p)	Contains A. thaliana U6 promoter used for MoClo applications	Spec.	Nekrasov et al., 2013
E.coli (DH10B)	48002 (pICH47751)	L1 clonning vector in MoClo, binary vector for T-DNA delivery into plants	Amp.	Weber et al., 2011
E.coli (DH5a)	49771 (pICH47742::2x35S-5'UTR- hCas9(STOP)-NOST)	hCas9 expressor plasmid with 2 X 35S promoter and NOST terminator	Amp.	Belhaj et al., 2013
<i>E.coli</i> (DH10B) & <i>A. tumefaciens</i> (EHA105)	pICH47751::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	Synthetic vector, contains a transcription unit for sgRNA_4OMT2	Amp.	This work
<i>E.coli</i> (DH5a) & <i>A. tumefaciens</i> (AGL1)	pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA_PDS	Viral vector, contains a transcription unit for sgRNA_PDS	Kan.	This work
<i>E.coli</i> (DH5a) & <i>A. tumefaciens</i> (AGL1)	pTRV2::AtU6p::sgRNA_4OMT2	Viral vector, contains a transcription unit for sgRNA_4OMT2	Kan.	This work
<i>E.coli</i> (DH5α) & <i>A. tumefaciens</i> (GV3101)	pTRV1 (pBINTRA6)	Viral vector transcribes movement proteins for systemic silencing with TRV2	Kan.	Hamilton and Baulcombe, 1989

# Table 2.4 Used plasmids and their specific properties in detail.

#### 2.8 Harvesting of the sgRNA\_Cas9 treated plant tissues

After 2 days subsequent to agro-infiltration, the leaves were collected by using sterile scalpels, sterilized by using 70% ethanol, directly frozen in the liquid nitrogen and kept at -80°C for gDNA isolation step.

#### 2.9 Isolation of the gDNA from the treated leaves

The plant gDNAs from both control group and treated plants were extracted by using standardized CTAB & sucrose plant DNA extraction protocol (Sahu et al., 2012). Firstly, both suspension and extraction buffers (Appendixes) were preheated for 20 min. at 60°C. Approximately 400 mg of frozen leaves are grounded in liquid nitrogen by the help of pre-chilled mortar and pestle or by using TissueLyser II system (QIAGEN, Valencia, CA) in the presence 150 mg of PVP. The mixture is transferred into 2 mL microcentrifuge tubes and suspended in 2 volumes of suspension buffer, preferentially 1.2 mL for each tube. All the content was homogenized by vortex and tubes were incubated for the following 40 minutes at 60°C. During this incubation, all the tubes were inverted after each 5 min. After the incubation, suspensions are centrifuged at 10000 rpm for 15 min at RT. 1.5 mL of extraction buffer (CTAB Buffer) was added to the each tube and 6-8 times inverted to distribute the buffer homogeneously inside the tube and let to incubate at 60°C for 30 min more. The tubes were centrifuged at 12000 rpm for 15 min at RT and the aqueous phase was carefully transferred into a new 2 mL microcentrifuge tubes. Double volume of chloroform: isoamyl alcohol (24:1 volumetric ratio) was added to the each tube and mixed by inverting the tube 15-20 times. The tubes were centrifuged for 15 min at 12500 rpm and the aqueous transparent phase was transferred into a new 2 mL microcentrifuge tubes again. Double volumes of pre-chilled isopropanol was added and kept at -20°C for an overnight incubation to precipitate all the DNA content.

After an overnight incubation, the precipitated DNA was collected by centrifuging at 12000 rpm for 15 min. The supernatant part was discarded and the pellet is washed with 100% ethanol, 70% ethanol by applying sequential centrifugation steps at 12000 rpm

for 15 min. The supernatants were discarded and the pellets were air dried in a sterile laminar flow cabinet. Lastly, 50-100  $\mu$ L of sterile distilled water was added to dissolve gDNA.

After gDNA isolation, each sample was treated with RNase A by adding 3  $\mu$ l of 100 mg/mL RNase A (Qiagen) to the tubes and incubating at 37°C for 20 min. The isolates were enriched by enzymatic digestion.

### 2.10 PCR amplification of the PDS and 40MT2 targeted regions

The 100 ng gDNA isolated from sgRNA & hCas9 expressing plant leaves were used as templates to clone the targeted regions of *PDS* and *40MT2* genes.

For the amplification of *PDS* region, 100 ng of gDNA, 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L from each PDS\_MlyIF and PDS\_MlyIR primers (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ l) (Nekrasov et al., 2013), 0.25  $\mu$ L Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), and distilled water up to 25  $\mu$ L were incubated at thermal-cycler conditions of 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation, 35 cycles of 1 min at 95°C, 1 min at 46°C 1 min at 72°C and lastly 5 min for final extension at 72°C.

For 40MT2 targeted region, again 100 ng of gDNA, 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L from each 40MT2\_AgeIF and 40MT2\_AgeIR primers (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ L) (Appendixes), 0.25  $\mu$ L Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), and distilled water up to 25  $\mu$ L were mixed for each of replicate and tubes were incubated at thermal-cycler conditions of 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation, 35 cycles of 1 min at 95°C, 1 min at 48°C 1 min at 72°C and lastly 5 min for final extension at 72°C.

#### 2.11 Enrichment of the samples

The enrichment of the samples was achieved in two independent steps (Nekrasov et al., 2013). The first enrichment of the CRISPRed samples was performed by digesting the sgRNA/Cas9 treated gDNA of plants with enrichment restriction enzymes of Mly I and Apa I for *PDS* and *40MT2* targeted samples respectively, whom recognition sites were specifically localized on the 3' end of the 20 bp target region, just before the PAM (NGG).

After harvesting the sgRNA\_PDS/Cas9 treated *N. benthamiana* leaves, they were treated with Mly I restriction enzyme. 1  $\mu$ L (10 U/ $\mu$ l) of Mly I (Thermo scientific), 2  $\mu$ L of 10 X Tango buffer, 1  $\mu$ g of isolated gDNA and sterile dH<sub>2</sub>O were mixed in a single 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube up to the final volume of 20  $\mu$ L and incubated for 3 hours at 37°C. The same protocol was followed for the *P. somniferum* gDNA samples with Apa I enzyme. 1  $\mu$ g of CRISPRed poppy gDNA was treated with 1  $\mu$ L (10 U/ $\mu$ L) of Apa I enzyme (Jena Biosciences) in the mixture of 2  $\mu$ L of 10 X Apa I specific buffer and sterile dH<sub>2</sub>O in a single 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube up to the final volume of 2  $\mu$ L of 10 X Apa I specific buffer and sterile dH<sub>2</sub>O in a single 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube up to the final volume of 20  $\mu$ L. The mixture was incubated for 2 hours at 25°C.

The second enrichment was performed with the PCR products obtained from amplification of the targeted regions. The amplified regions of the *PDS* and *40MT2* genes were enriched by direct treatment of the previously mentioned enzymes to 25  $\mu$ L of whole desalted PCR products.

### 2.12 Cloning of the amplicons into the vectors (p-GEMT)

After mutating targeted sites inside PDS and 4OMT2 genes with CRISPR/Cas9 system, the following step is to identify the InDels in those exact regions. Firstly, the targeted gene segment should be amplified from the external flanking sites with a specific primer and ligated into sequencing vectors like pGEM-T. Then, ligation product should be transferred into bacteria to select the positive colonies that contain a cloned full copy of

InDel formed target regions. After verifying with M13 colony PCR, isolated plasmids were further analyzed with Sanger dideoxy sequencing system.

### 2.12.1 Ligation of CRISPRed sites of 4OMT and PDS genes

For each insert, the ligation reaction was performed by using T4 DNA ligase. The reaction mixture of 0.5  $\mu$ L (5 U/ $\mu$ L) T4 DNA ligase, 1.5  $\mu$ L 10 X T4 ligase buffer, 2  $\mu$ L 1/10 diluted pGEMT plasmid, 5  $\mu$ L (10 ng/ $\mu$ L) digested insert and dH<sub>2</sub>O up to 15  $\mu$ L of final volume in a single PCR tube. The mixtures were incubated for an overnight at 4°C and 5  $\mu$ L from each of the ligation products were used to transfect into chemically competent *E. coli* DH5 $\alpha$  cells for blue-white colony selection as previously described before. The selected white colonies were firstly confirmed with M13 colony PCR and then Sanger sequencing.

#### 2.12.2 M13 colony PCR

M13 colony-PCR reaction was done by using the mixture of 2.5  $\mu$ L 10 X Taq polymerase buffer, 2  $\mu$ L MgCl<sub>2</sub> (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L dNTP (10 mM), 1  $\mu$ L from each of M13F and M13R primers (10  $\mu$ M/ $\mu$ l), 0.25  $\mu$ L Taq DNA polymerase (5 U/ $\mu$ L), 5  $\mu$ L of white bacterial colony suspension as template and distilled water up to 25  $\mu$ l for each single tube. Thermal-cycler protocol was 5 min 95°C pre-denaturation, 35 cycles of 30 sec at 95°C, 30 sec at 46°C, 1 min at 72°C and lastly 5 min for final extension at 72°C. The PCR products were loaded on a 2% agarose gel for electrophoresis.

### 2.13. Validation of InDels via sequencing

According to the result of M13 colony-PCR, positive colonies were selected and transferred into Hi LB broth medium containing appropriate amount of ampicillin and incubated for an overnight at 37°C, 250 rpm. pGEM-T or pTZ57R/T plasmids containing the inserts of *40MT2* and *PDS* gene partial sequences were isolated from the grown bacterial culture with GeneJET Plasmid Miniprep Kit (Thermo Scientific) as

described in the manufacturer's protocol. The purified plasmids were sequenced by using Sanger dideoxy sequencing method from M13 sites by RefGen (Ankara, Turkey). The sequenced gene fragments were examined for InDel (Insertion & Deletion) analysis to see the double-nickase effect of CRISPR/Cas9 system.

### 3. RESULTS

### 3.1 Verification by Enzymatic Digestion Assay

All plasmids were verified by enzymatic digestion by single or double digesting them from different restriction endonuclease recognition sites. Agarose jel electrophoresis of the digested plasmid DNA was done on the 0.8% Agarose jel (100ml 1X TBE, 1.8  $\mu$ l EtBr) for an hour (as seen in Figure 3.3).

### **3.2 Construction of Plasmids**

### **3.2.1** Construction of Synthetic Plasmids

There were two synthetic plasmids were used in this study to trancribe sgRNAs in plant tissues. Plasmid #46966 is a commercial plasmid and plasmid 47751::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 was synthesized in this study by using MoClo moduler clonning technique.

### 3.2.1.1 Assembly of AtU6p with sgRNA\_4OMT2 by MoClo L1 reaction

In order to construct 47751::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 plasmid, firstly sgRNA\_4OMT2 was synthesized by a single step PCR by using plasmid 46966 as a template. The amplicon size for sgRNA\_4OMT2 was about 164 bp (Figure 3.3). The amplified region was cloned into pGEM-T vector and sequenced with Sanger dideoxy method for the furthering reactions (Figure 3.2).





**Figure 3.1** All commercial plasmids were verified by enzymatic digestion assays with single and double digesting restriction endonucleases.

AGAGGAT TG OC TICCCAACG C GGT T G OC 10 20	La 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1
9GGC TAGTCCGTTATCAACT TGAAAAA 140 150 160	INTERCE ACCORDING TO THE THE TRANSPORT TO CAT TAC OC T TO ADAC CACARA T COC CCCCC CAT GC CCCC GC ADCAT GC CACC 170 180 190 200 210 220 230 240 250 250 260 270
Ammonit	www.ahma.down.www.longlon.www.down.ahama.down.down.down.down.down.down.down.down
TCG GGCCCAA TTC GCCCTATAGTGAG 280 290	TC GTAT TACAAT TCAC TG GCC GT CG TT TACAACG TC GTGAC TG GGAAAACCC TG GCG TT TACCAAC T TAA TC GCC T TGC AGCACA TCCCCC T TT CGC CAGC TG CGC GT 300 310 320 330 340 350 360 370 380 390 400
WWWWWWWWW	and Manda Manana Mala Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manana Manan
AAT AGCGAAGAGGCCCGCACCGATCG 410 420 430	CCCTTCCCAACAGTTGCCCAACCGCGACCGCAATGGACGCCCCCTGTACCGCGCGCG
how www.	www.when.when.when.when.when.when.when.w
CAGCGCCCTAGCGCCCCCTCCTTTCC 540 550 560	X TT CTT CCTTCCTTTCT CCCACGTT CCCCGCGCTTTCCCCGTCAACTCTAAATCGGGGGCTCCCCTTTAGGCTCCGATTTAGTCCTTTACGGCACCTCGACCCCAAA 570 580 590 600 610 620 630 640 a 650 660 670
MMMMMM	Mapping Manager and Margan and Marg
AAC TTGA TTACGOT GATG 680 690	
mahamalin	
Sanger sgRNA_4omt2	AGAGGATTGCCTTCCCAACGCGGTTGGGGAGCTCTCCCATATGGGTCGACCTGCACGCGG 60
Sanger sgRNA_4omt2	CCGCACTAGTGATTGTGGTCTCAATTGTTTACTCGCTTAAACCGGTGTTTTAGAGCTAGA 120 TGTGGTCTCAATTGTTTACTCGCTTAAACCGGTGTTTTAGAGCTAGA 47
Sanger sgRNA_4omt2	AATAGCAAGTTAAAATAAGGCTAGTCCGTTATCAACTTGAAAAAGTGGCACCGAGTCGGT 180 AATAGCAAGTTAAAATAAGGCTAGTCCGTTATCAACTTGAAAAAGTGGCACCGAGTCGGT 107 ************************************
Sanger sgRNA_4omt2	GCTTTTTTTCTAGACCCAGCTTTCTTGTACAAAGTTGGCATTACGCTTGAGACCACAAAT 240 GCTTTTTTTCTAGACCCAGCTTTCTTGTACAAAGTTGGCATTACGCTTGAGACCACA 164 ****
Sanger sgRNA_4omt2	CCCGCGGCCATGGCGGCCGGGAGCATGCGACGTCGGGCCCAATTCGCCCTATAGTGAGTC 300

**Figure 3.2** pGEM-T::sgRNA\_4OMT2 was sequenced with M13 primers and sgRNA\_4OMT2 insert was verified by Sanger dideoxy method.



Figure 3.3 4OMT2 targeting sgRNA was synthesized by using PCR.

Plasmids 46968 and 48002 were used digested with BsaI type IIS restriction enzyme to see whether the enzyme and plasmids work or not in MoClo L1 reaction. As seen in Figure 3.4, three replicates of plasmid 46968 and plasmid 48002 were perfectly digested with enzyme and verified for using in further reactions.



**Figure 3.4** Before MoClo L1 reaction, each components of the reaction was verified by enzymatic digestion with BsaI restriction enzyme.

#### **3.2.1.2** Confirmation of positive colonies by PCR

After *40MT2* MoClo L1 reaction, the reaction product was transfected into bacteria and colonies were scanned with colony PCR. Bacterial colony samples of 1-1 to1-12 and 2-1 to 2-3 were screened by colony PCR and positive results obtained, except sample 1-7.



Figure 3.5 Agarose gel electrophoresis results of GGL1\_4OMT2 colony PCR products.

Moreover, four of selected plasmid isolates were confirmed with classical PCR with specific primers. Sample 1-1, 1-2 and 1-3 were confirmed, but sample 1-7 was negative as expected from the result of colony PCR.



Figure 3.6 Agarose gel electrophoresis results of GGL1\_4OMT2 classic PCR products.

Additionally, isolated plasmids were trated with BsaI and BpiI restriction endonucleases. As seen below in Figure 3.7, plasmid pICH47751(48002)::AtU6p\_sgRNA::4OMT2 was not digested with BsaI, but digested with BpiI. This is due to the removal of BsaI recognition sites after L1 reaction, but BpiI recognition sites were conserved for the futher reactions. This property of plasmid faccilitates the enzymatic verification itself with ease.



**Figure 3.7** Enzymatic verification of pICH47751(48002)::AtU6p\_sgRNA::4OMT2 by digesting Bsa I and Bpi I Type II-S restriction endonucleases.



# CTTTCTTGTACAAAGTTGGCATTACGCTT

**Figure 3.8** Schematic representation of AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2. Nucleotides in red demostrates the *A. thaliana* U6 promoter. While greens were representing the 20 bp target sequence of *4OMT2* gene loci (black region in between green and purple demonstrated AgeI recognition site) and purple ones for tracrRNA-crRNA chimeric RNA.

AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 insert in pICH47751 plasmid backbone was sequenced by using Sanger dideoxy method again and *4OMT2* MoClo reaction was verified.



Figure 3.9 The results of Sanger sequencing for AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 reads.

### **3.2.2** Construction of viral plasmids

Viral-based plasmids were designed firstly by amplfying AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS and AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 inserts from the commercial plasmid of 46965 (Addgene) and plasmid pICH47751::AtUp::sgRNA\_4OMT2. Then, amplified regions were cloned into pGEM-T vector and sequenced with Sanger dideoxy method in order to guarantee the integrity of the sequence.



**Figure 3.10** (A) Agarose gel electrophoresis results of AtU6p-sgRNA-PDS PCR by using 46966 plasmid as a template. (B) Agarose gel electrophoresis results of pGEM-T::AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS ligation colony PCR. (C) Agarose gel electrophoresis results of pGEM-T::AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS Apa-I digestion.



### GGAGTGATCAAAAGTCCCACATCGATCAGGTGATATATAGCAGCTTAGTTTATATAATGATAG AGTCGACATAGCGATTGCCGTTAATTTGAGAGGTCCAGTTTTAGAGCTAGAAATAGCAAGTTAA AATAAGGCTAGTCCGTTATCAACTTGAAAAAGTGGCACCGAGTCGGTGCTTTTTTCTAGACC CAGCTTTCTTGTACAAAGTTGGCATTACGCT

**Figure 3.11** Schematic presentation of AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS. In figure, nucleotides in blue demostrates the A. thaliana U6 promoter. While reds were representing the 20 bp target sequence in PDS loci, greens for chimera of tracrRNA and crRNA.

pGEM-T::AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS plasmids were sequenced with Sanger dideoxy sequencing method and seen as totally matched with the pre-designed nucleic acid sequence (as seen in Figure 3.12).

XAC GAGAGACG A/ 10	CCCAA CGGGTTGGG 20	GA GCTCTCCA4TATO 30 40	BTCGACCT GCAG	GC GOCCOCAC TA 60	GTGATTGGG 70	CCTGATCAA4 80	AGTCCCACAT 90	CGATCAGG 100	TGATATATAGO 110	AGCTTAGTTTAT	ATAAT GAT 130
			man	<u>ANC MANAM</u>	when	MAG-	~11MM	Malan	Annw	MMM	m
AGAGTC GACAT/ 140	AGC GATT CCC GT TAA 150 160	TTTGAGAGTCCAGTT 170	TTAGAOCTAGAAA 180 19	TAGCAAGTTAAA 0 200	ATAAGGCTAG	TCCGT TATCA4 220	CTTGAAAAA 230	GT GGCACCG 240		TTTTTTCTAGACC 260	CAGCTTT 270
Malan	William	Mannan	MAMM	Mar Mar	WWW	MM	MM	uhuu	WWW	NWWWW	AWM
CTTGTACAAAGT	T OGCATT AGGOCCCA 290	ATCCCGCGGCCATGG	CGGCCGGGAGCAT 320	CCGACGTCGGG	CCCAATTCGCC 340	CTATAGTGAC 350	STCGTATTAC	AATTCACTG 370		TACAACGTCGTGA 390 4	
Marcon	MMMM	mann	<u>arcthla</u>	habat	MM	Manh	Walth	and	Mar	Nexad	
ACCCTGGCGTT 410	ACCCAACT TAA TCG 420 430	CTTOCAGC ACATCCC 440	CCTTTCGCCAGC 450 460	TOGCGTAA TAGC 0 470	GAA GA GGCCC 480	GCACC GATCO 490	COC TTCCCA	ACAGITI GC G 51	CAGOCTGAAT 0 52	GG CGAA TGG AC G 0 530	000CC TG1 54
Sanger		CGCAC	TAGTGATT	GGGCCCT	GATCAAA	AGTCCC	ACATCG	ATCAG	TGATAT	ATAGCAGC	T 120
AtU6p_s	gRNA_PDS			GGGCCCT	GATCAAA	AGTCCC	ACATCG	ATCAG	FTGATAT	ATAGCAGC	T 47
				* * * * * * * *	******	*****	*****	*****	******	******	*
Sanger		TAGTT	ТАТАТААТ	GATAGAG	ICGACAT	AGCGAT	TGCCGT	TAATT	IGAGAGT	CCAGTTTT	A 180
AtU6p_s	gRNA_PDS	TAGTT	ТАТАТААТ	GATAGAG	ICGACAT	AGCGAT	TGCCGT	TAATT	IGAGAGT	CCAGTTTT	A 107
		****	******	* * * * * * * *	******	*****	*****	*****	******	******	*
Sanger		GAGCT	AGAAATAG	CAAGTTA	AAATAAG	GCTAGT	CCGTTA	TCAACI	TGAAAA	AGTGGCAC	C 240
AtU6p_s	gRNA_PDS	GAGCT	AGAAATAG	CAAGTTA	AAATAAG	GCTAGT	CCGTTA	TCAACI	TGAAAA	AGTGGCAC	C 167
		****	******	* * * * * * * *	******	*****	*****	*****	******	******	*
Sanger		GAGTC	GGTGCTTT	TTTTCTA	GACCCAG	CTTTCT	TGTACA	AAGTTO	GCATTA	GGGCCCAA	T 300
AtU6p_s	gRNA_PDS	GAGTC	GGTGCTTT	TTTTCTA	GACCCAG	CTTTCT	TGTACA	AAGTTO	GCATTA	GGGCCC	- 224
		****	******	******	******	*****	*****	*****	*****	*****	

Figure 3.12 The results of Sanger sequencing for AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS reads.

Isolated AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS and AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 inserts (possess ApaI restriction sites) were ligated into ptv::00 (TRV2) viral vector and transfected into *E. coli*. Transfected cells were scanned for positive clones with colony PCR. Later, verified ones were used to transfect into plant tissues via agro-infiltration.



**Figure 3.13** Colony PCR results of TRV::AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS (A) and TRV::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 (B).

### 3.3 AFLP analysis for validation of InDel containing DNA frames

~450 bp from PDS and 95 bp of 4OMT2 gene regions were amplified and digested with enrichment enzymes of MlyI and AgeI respectively. AFLP results were demontrated that CRISPR/Cas9 system was worked in *P. somniferum* and *N. benthamiana*. Undigested bands, which were resistant to digestive activity of restriction endonucleases in seperate lanes were isolated and cloned into pGEM-T plasmid for Sanger sequencing.



**Figure 3.14** AFLP results of CRISPRed Pap4OMT2 and NbPDS genes. (A) Digested PCR product of *Pap4OMT2* gene frame with AgeI. Lanes at the top were belonged to virus mediated (TRV) application and the bottom ones were belong to synthetic based application. (B) Digested PCR product of *NbPDS* gene frame with MlyI. The first 10 lanes (from left to right) were belong to synthetic based application and samples from 11-18 were belonged to virus mediated (TRV) application. Both for A, B, bands at the last lanes (at the rightmost) were positive control.

## 3.4 InDel Analysis

### 3.4.1 InDel analysis for synthetic application

For synthetic application, 16 of 20 sequenced plasmid samples were found to possess InDels as a result of endonuclease activity of CRISPR/Cas9 system.

SangerS1	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerS2	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTAA	(-2/+2)
SangerS3	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerS4	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerS5	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTAA	(-1/+1)
SangerS6	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTC<b>AT</b>TTAA<mark>GTCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-4/+4)
SangerS7	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTC<b>AT</b>TTAA<mark>GTCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-4/+4)
SangerS8	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerS9	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerS10	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerS13	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTC<b>AT</b>TTAA<mark>GTCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-4/+4)
SangerS14	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerS15	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerS16	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTC<b>AT</b>TTAA<mark>GTCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-4/+4)
SangerS18	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerS19	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
AY217334.1	GAGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>ACCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	
40MT2TrgSeq	GTTTACTCGCTTAA <mark>ACCGGT</mark> GTTTACTCGCTTAA	





**Figure 3.15** Representative demonstration of InDels formed by synthetically expressed sgRNA4OMT2.

### 3.4.2 InDel analysis for viral application

For viral application, 15 of 19 sequenced plasmid samples were found to possess InDels as a result of endonuclease activity of CRISPR/Cas9 system.

SangerV1	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerV2	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV3	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV4	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV5	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV7	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerV8	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTC<b>AT</b>TTAA<mark>GTCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-4/+4)
SangerV9	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCAT</mark> TTAA <mark>GTCGGT</mark> CGGTACTCTACTTTTA	(-4/+4)
SangerV10	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerV11	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV13	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV14	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTTGCTTAA<mark>ATCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-2/+2)
SangerV16	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	(-3/+3)
SangerV30	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>AATAGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTAA	(-3/+3)
SangerV32	AGTTGATAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTA-<mark>ACCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> CACTCTACTTTTA	(-1)
AY217334.1	AGTTGAGAAG <mark>GTTTACTCGCTTAA<mark>ACCGGT</mark>CGG</mark> TACTCTACTTTTA	
40MT2TrgSeq	GTTTACTCGCTTAAACCGGT	





Figure 3.15 Representative demonstration of InDels formed by virally expressed sgRNA4OMT2.

#### 4 DISCUSSION

TRV system has been used in VIGS studies in *P. somniferum* (Hileman et al., 2005; Wijekoon and Facchini, 2012). By taking account these studies, we decided to use TRV vector to express our sgRNAs to improve the CRISPR/Cas9 system efficiency. Due to the fact that, in the literature, all used olasmids were synthetic in plants and in order to form an InDel inside genomes with this system both Cas9 and sgRNA plasmids should be transcribed in the same individual cell. With an advantage of being a viral vector, TRV can be systemically distributes sgRNAs from an individual to neigbouring cells inside plant tissues. Additionally, there was a published report about the usage of TRV vectors for sgRNA transcription in Cas9 encoding tissues of *N. benthamiana* (Ali et al., 2015). As a preliminary research, to show the effectiveness of CRISPR/Cas9 system in *P. somniferum*, we designed both synthetic and virally encoding sgRNA plasmids and used them to knock-out a special gene, *40MT2*, which having roles in production of valuable medicinal aromatic alkaloids like noscapine and morphine.

In our AFLP result, the relative mutagenesis rate of 4OMT2 gene was too high in compare to the other well-known studies in the field. Additionally, it's the first study in the literature so the best way to identify InDel regions in genome is using genome sequencing techniques. In Sanger dideoxy sequencing results, InDels were detected and this is an obvious indication for operatibility of CRISPR/Cas9 system in *P. somniferum*. This is the first report for plant CRISPR application studies in the literature. Also, multiple numbers of sgRNAs should be examined to check the effectivity of the system. Some sgRNAs can work better than the others this is due to the position of targeting gene segment or the secondary structure of sgRNAs itself.

In order to eliminate those unexpected effects, designing a well-defined guide RNA for Cas9 editing is essential. The number of on-line tools are increasing day by day by the contributions from different universities from varied sides of the world. Each designed tool has it's own WGS (whole genome sequence) database to blast the designed guide RNA in to see if there is any undesired complementarity that is different from the targeted region inside the genome. Even the transcriptome data and important ESTs are

present in databases, the WGS of *P. somniferum* is still not known. That is one of the biggest disadvantage that we were faced with during our studies. One more restriction of the CRISPR system is the target low-binding efficiency of secondary structures of designed guide RNA that possibly interferes the recognition of target sequence.

Particularly, screening of CRISPRed genome with NGS platforms can be more beneficially to eliminate off-target effects of designed systems. sgRNAs with low toxicity can be used to establish sgRNA libraries to specific to each targeted organisms. As a "transgene clean" technology, CRISPR/Cas9 system can be used in varied types of studies in the field of non-GM functional genetics studies (Xu et al., 2015). CRISPR/Cas9 with other known synthetic genome editing tools of ZFN and TALENs, denoted as Non-GMO tools many time in literature (Kanchiswamy et al., 2015).

After this study, by the assistance of increasing amount of bioinformatics data about P. somniferum, it's now easier to use CRISPR/Cas9 system to manipulate other BIA-related gene or genes in *P. somniferum* or other species of genus Papaver. In this study, *Pap4OMT2* and *NbPDS* genes were knocked-out by using sgRNAs both transcribed from viral (TRV) and synthetic vectors.

Transfering newly-acquired properties to next progenies is also possible with CRISPR/Cas9 system (Friedland et al., 2013; Gao and Zhao, 2014; Xing et al., 2014; Belhaj et al., 2015). For the furthering research, this possibility can be examined in *P. somniferum* and also in other species of Papaver, beacuse this study constitues a pioneering research for the applications of CRISPR system in genus Papaver. In the close future, with an increased knowledge on Papaver genome, it could be more easies to target any gene or gene groups with multiplex applications. Even elimination of large chromosomal segments could be possible with CRISPR/Cas9 system. CRISPR/Cas9 system provides a chance to change any part of the genome without any borders so, UTRs, lnRNA or any type of RNA coding DNA sequence can be manipulated (Ho et al., 2014). Regaining some certain genes, which are previously lost in modern crops but

still present in the wild types, is also possible with HDR dominated CRISPR applications (Wang et al., 2014).

One of the most important detail in CRISPR studies is Cas9/sgRNA ratio as one of the major limitation factor that can affect the mutagenesis frequency when it's lower than 1:1 in the system of interest (Li et al., 2013). This is also valid for TRV1/TRV2 ratio. Furthermore, selection of agrobacterium strain is important for the transfer of CRISPR system parts from bacteria to plant tissues in health. In literature, strain EHA105 and GV3101 were used for gene silencing in *P. somniferum* (Hileman et al., 2005). Also in our study, same strains were used.

In the applications of CRISPR/Cas9 in plants, its not possible to express both Cas9 and sgRNA from a single viral vector. This is due to the low-cargo capacity of plant viral vectors. In new recent papers, there were strategies that can be used to overcome this huge obstacles. One of them is split Cas9, a divided Cas9 nucleic acid sequence is transferred in organisms and triggered to re-assemble for functioning (Zetsche et al., 2015). The other one is 1/3 sized Staphylococcus aureus Cas9 protein (when it's compared to SpCas9) (Ran et al., 2015). Theoretically, those two new strategies can be used to express Cas9 endonuclease in plant tissues by using virus-based vectors

Consequently, our study demonstrated that CRISPR/Cas9 sytem can work in *P. somniferum* genome. This preliminary research would be used as a model to target any other gene or genes inside Papaver genomes. The advantage of studying with a known WGS should be also taken into account because the more knowledge we get, the more freedome we have to design new genomically edited plant species.

#### REFERENCES

- Ali, Z., Abul-faraj, A., Piatek, M. and Mahfouz, M.M., 2015. Activity and Specificity of TRV-Mediated Gene Editing in Plants. Plant signaling & behavior, 00-00.
- Anders, C., Niewoehner, O., Duerst, A. and Jinek, M., 2014. Structural basis of PAMdependent target DNA recognition by the Cas9 endonuclease. Nature 513, 569-573.
- Apuya, N.R., Park, J.H., Zhang, L., Ahyow, M., Davidow, P., Van Fleet, J., Rarang, J.C., Hippley, M., Johnson, T.W. and Yoo, H.D., 2008. Enhancement of alkaloid production in opium and California poppy by transactivation using heterologous regulatory factors. Plant biotechnology journal 6, 160-175.
- Bae, S., Park, J. and Kim, J.-S., 2014. Cas-OFFinder: a fast and versatile algorithm that searches for potential off-target sites of Cas9 RNA-guided endonucleases. Bioinformatics, btu048.
- Barrangou, R., Fremaux, C., Deveau, H., Richards, M., Boyaval, P., Moineau, S., Romero, D.A. and Horvath, P., 2007. CRISPR provides acquired resistance against viruses in prokaryotes. Science 315, 1709-1712.
- Bassett, A.R., Tibbit, C., Ponting, C.P. and Liu, J.-L., 2013. Mutagenesis and homologous recombination in Drosophila cell lines using CRISPR/Cas9. Biology open, BIO20137120.
- Belhaj, K., Chaparro-Garcia, A., Kamoun, S. and Nekrasov, V., 2013. Plant genome editing made easy: targeted mutagenesis in model and crop plants using the CRISPR/Cas system. Plant methods 9, 39.
- Belhaj, K., Chaparro-Garcia, A., Kamoun, S., Patron, N.J. and Nekrasov, V., 2015. Editing plant genomes with CRISPR/Cas9. Current opinion in biotechnology 32, 76-84.
- Bibikova, M., Carroll, D., Segal, D.J., Trautman, J.K., Smith, J., Kim, Y.-G. and Chandrasegaran, S., 2001. Stimulation of homologous recombination through targeted cleavage by chimeric nucleases. Molecular and cellular biology 21, 289-297.
- Bolotin, A., Quinquis, B., Sorokin, A. and Ehrlich, S.D., 2005. Clustered regularly interspaced short palindrome repeats (CRISPRs) have spacers of extrachromosomal origin. Microbiology 151, 2551-2561.
- Brooks, C., Nekrasov, V., Lippman, Z.B. and Van Eck, J., 2014. Efficient gene editing in tomato in the first generation using the clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats/CRISPR-associated9 system. Plant physiology 166, 1292-1297.
- Brouns, S.J., Jore, M.M., Lundgren, M., Westra, E.R., Slijkhuis, R.J., Snijders, A.P., Dickman, M.J., Makarova, K.S., Koonin, E.V. and Van Der Oost, J., 2008. Small CRISPR RNAs guide antiviral defense in prokaryotes. Science 321, 960-964.
- Capecchi, M.R., 1989. Altering the genome by homologous recombination. Science 244, 1288-1292.
- Carte, J., Wang, R., Li, H., Terns, R.M. and Terns, M.P., 2008. Cas6 is an endoribonuclease that generates guide RNAs for invader defense in prokaryotes. Genes & development 22, 3489-3496.

- Chen, K. and Gao, C., 2015. Targeted Gene Mutation in Plants, Somatic Genome Manipulation. Springer, pp. 253-272.
- Cheng, A.W., Wang, H., Yang, H., Shi, L., Katz, Y., Theunissen, T.W., Rangarajan, S., Shivalila, C.S., Dadon, D.B. and Jaenisch, R., 2013. Multiplexed activation of endogenous genes by CRISPR-on, an RNA-guided transcriptional activator system. Cell research 23, 1163-1171.
- Chiu, H., Schwartz, H.T., Antoshechkin, I. and Sternberg, P.W., 2013. Transgene-free genome editing in Caenorhabditis elegans using CRISPR-Cas. Genetics, genetics. 113.155879.
- Cho, S.W., Kim, S., Kim, J.M. and Kim, J.-S., 2013. Targeted genome engineering in human cells with the Cas9 RNA-guided endonuclease. Nature biotechnology 31, 230-232.
- Cho, S.W., Kim, S., Kim, Y., Kweon, J., Kim, H.S., Bae, S. and Kim, J.-S., 2014. Analysis of off-target effects of CRISPR/Cas-derived RNA-guided endonucleases and nickases. Genome research 24, 132-141.
- Chylinski, K., Le Rhun, A. and Charpentier, E., 2013. The tracrRNA and Cas9 families of type II CRISPR-Cas immunity systems. RNA biology 10, 726-737.
- Chylinski, K., Makarova, K.S., Charpentier, E. and Koonin, E.V., 2014. Classification and evolution of type II CRISPR-Cas systems. Nucleic acids research 42, 6091-6105.
- Cohen, J.E., 2003. Human population: the next half century. science 302, 1172-1175.
- Cong, L., Ran, F.A., Cox, D., Lin, S., Barretto, R., Habib, N., Hsu, P.D., Wu, X., Jiang, W. and Marraffini, L.A., 2013. Multiplex genome engineering using CRISPR/Cas systems. Science 339, 819-823.
- Deltcheva, E., Chylinski, K., Sharma, C.M., Gonzales, K., Chao, Y., Pirzada, Z.A., Eckert, M.R., Vogel, J. and Charpentier, E., 2011. CRISPR RNA maturation by trans-encoded small RNA and host factor RNase III. Nature 471, 602-607.
- Depicker, A. and Van Montagu, M., 1997. Post-transcriptional gene silencing in plants. Current opinion in cell biology 9, 373-382.
- Desgagné-Penix, I. and Facchini, P.J., 2012. Systematic silencing of benzylisoquinoline alkaloid biosynthetic genes reveals the major route to papaverine in opium poppy. The Plant Journal 72, 331-344.
- Deveau, H., Barrangou, R., Garneau, J.E., Labonté, J., Fremaux, C., Boyaval, P., Romero, D.A., Horvath, P. and Moineau, S., 2008. Phage response to CRISPRencoded resistance in Streptococcus thermophilus. Journal of bacteriology 190, 1390-1400.
- DiCarlo, J.E., Norville, J.E., Mali, P., Rios, X., Aach, J. and Church, G.M., 2013. Genome engineering in Saccharomyces cerevisiae using CRISPR-Cas systems. Nucleic acids research, gkt135.
- Essletzbichler, P., Konopka, T., Santoro, F., Chen, D., Gapp, B.V., Kralovics, R., Brummelkamp, T.R., Nijman, S.M. and Bürckstümmer, T., 2014. Megabasescale deletion using CRISPR/Cas9 to generate a fully haploid human cell line. Genome research 24, 2059-2065.
- Fairbairn, J. and Wassel, G., 1964. The alkaloids of Papaver somniferum L.—I.: Evidence for a rapid turnover of the major alkaloids. Phytochemistry 3, 253-258.
- Fan, D., Liu, T., Li, C., Jiao, B., Li, S., Hou, Y. and Luo, K., 2015. Efficient CRISPR/Cas9-mediated Targeted Mutagenesis in Populus in the First Generation. Scientific Reports 5.

- Feng, Z., Zhang, B., Ding, W., Liu, X., Yang, D.-L., Wei, P., Cao, F., Zhu, S., Zhang, F. and Mao, Y., 2013. Efficient genome editing in plants using a CRISPR/Cas system. Cell research 23, 1229.
- Fineran, P.C. and Charpentier, E., 2012. Memory of viral infections by CRISPR-Cas adaptive immune systems: acquisition of new information. Virology 434, 202-209.
- Fonfara, I., Le Rhun, A., Chylinski, K., Makarova, K.S., Lécrivain, A.-L., Bzdrenga, J., Koonin, E.V. and Charpentier, E., 2013. Phylogeny of Cas9 determines functional exchangeability of dual-RNA and Cas9 among orthologous type II CRISPR-Cas systems. Nucleic acids research, gkt1074.
- Friedland, A.E., Tzur, Y.B., Esvelt, K.M., Colaiácovo, M.P., Church, G.M. and Calarco, J.A., 2013. Heritable genome editing in C. elegans via a CRISPR-Cas9 system. Nature methods 10, 741-743.
- Gaj, T., Gersbach, C.A. and Barbas, C.F., 2013. ZFN, TALEN, and CRISPR/Cas-based methods for genome engineering. Trends in biotechnology 31, 397-405.
- Gao, Y. and Zhao, Y., 2014. Specific and heritable gene editing in Arabidopsis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111, 4357-4358.
- Garneau, J.E., Dupuis, M.-È., Villion, M., Romero, D.A., Barrangou, R., Boyaval, P., Fremaux, C., Horvath, P., Magadán, A.H. and Moineau, S., 2010. The CRISPR/Cas bacterial immune system cleaves bacteriophage and plasmid DNA. Nature 468, 67-71.
- Gasiunas, G., Barrangou, R., Horvath, P. and Siksnys, V., 2012. Cas9–crRNA ribonucleoprotein complex mediates specific DNA cleavage for adaptive immunity in bacteria. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, E2579-E2586.
- Gorbunova, V. and Levy, A.A., 1997. Non-homologous DNA end joining in plant cells is associated with deletions and filler DNA insertions. Nucleic acids research 25, 4650-4657.
- Gratz, S.J., Ukken, F.P., Rubinstein, C.D., Thiede, G., Donohue, L.K., Cummings, A.M. and O'Connor-Giles, K.M., 2014. Highly specific and efficient CRISPR/Cas9catalyzed homology-directed repair in Drosophila. Genetics 196, 961-971.
- Grissa, I., Vergnaud, G. and Pourcel, C., 2007. The CRISPRdb database and tools to display CRISPRs and to generate dictionaries of spacers and repeats. BMC bioinformatics 8, 172.
- Haft, D.H., Selengut, J., Mongodin, E.F. and Nelson, K.E., 2005. A guild of 45 CRISPR-associated (Cas) protein families and multiple CRISPR/Cas subtypes exist in prokaryotic genomes. PLoS computational biology 1, e60.
- Hale, C.R., Zhao, P., Olson, S., Duff, M.O., Graveley, B.R., Wells, L., Terns, R.M. and Terns, M.P., 2009. RNA-guided RNA cleavage by a CRISPR RNA-Cas protein complex. Cell 139, 945-956.
- Hamilton, W.D. and Baulcombe, D.C., 1989. Infectious RNA produced by in vitro transcription of a full-length tobacco rattle virus RNA-1 cDNA. Journal of general virology 70, 963-968.
- Hanahan, D., 1985. Techniques for transformation of E. coli in DNA Cloning. Vol. 1. A Practical Approach (Clover, DM, ed.) pp. 109-135. IRL Press, Oxford.
- Heigwer, F., Kerr, G. and Boutros, M., 2014. E-CRISP: fast CRISPR target site identification. Nature methods 11, 122-123.

- Hileman, L.C., Drea, S., Martino, G., Litt, A. and Irish, V.F., 2005. Virus-induced gene silencing is an effective tool for assaying gene function in the basal eudicot species Papaver somniferum (opium poppy). The Plant Journal 44, 334-341.
- Ho, T.-T., Zhou, N., Huang, J., Koirala, P., Xu, M., Fung, R., Wu, F. and Mo, Y.-Y., 2014. Targeting non-coding RNAs with the CRISPR/Cas9 system in human cell lines. Nucleic acids research, gku1198.
- Holsters, M., De Waele, D., Depicker, A., Messens, E., Van Montagu, M. and Schell, J., 1978. Transfection and transformation of Agrobacterium tumefaciens. Molecular and General Genetics MGG 163, 181-187.
- Horvath, P., Romero, D.A., Coûté-Monvoisin, A.-C., Richards, M., Deveau, H., Moineau, S., Boyaval, P., Fremaux, C. and Barrangou, R., 2008. Diversity, activity, and evolution of CRISPR loci in Streptococcus thermophilus. Journal of bacteriology 190, 1401-1412.
- Hsu, P.D., Lander, E.S. and Zhang, F., 2014. Development and applications of CRISPR-Cas9 for genome engineering. Cell 157, 1262-1278.
- Hsu, P.D., Scott, D.A., Weinstein, J.A., Ran, F.A., Konermann, S., Agarwala, V., Li, Y., Fine, E.J., Wu, X. and Shalem, O., 2013. DNA targeting specificity of RNAguided Cas9 nucleases. Nature biotechnology 31, 827-832.
- Hwang, W.Y., Fu, Y., Reyon, D., Maeder, M.L., Tsai, S.Q., Sander, J.D., Peterson, R.T., Yeh, J.J. and Joung, J.K., 2013. Efficient genome editing in zebrafish using a CRISPR-Cas system. Nature biotechnology 31, 227-229.
- Ishino, Y., Shinagawa, H., Makino, K., Amemura, M. and Nakata, A., 1987. Nucleotide sequence of the iap gene, responsible for alkaline phosphatase isozyme conversion in Escherichia coli, and identification of the gene product. Journal of bacteriology 169, 5429-5433.
- Jansen, R., Embden, J., Gaastra, W. and Schouls, L., 2002. Identification of genes that are associated with DNA repeats in prokaryotes. Molecular microbiology 43, 1565-1575.
- Jia, H. and Wang, N., 2014. Targeted genome editing of sweet orange using Cas9/sgRNA. PLoS One 9, e93806.
- Jiang, W., Bikard, D., Cox, D., Zhang, F. and Marraffini, L.A., 2013a. RNA-guided editing of bacterial genomes using CRISPR-Cas systems. Nature biotechnology 31, 233-239.
- Jiang, W., Zhou, H., Bi, H., Fromm, M., Yang, B. and Weeks, D.P., 2013b. Demonstration of CRISPR/Cas9/sgRNA-mediated targeted gene modification in Arabidopsis, tobacco, sorghum and rice. Nucleic acids research, gkt780.
- Jinek, M., Chylinski, K., Fonfara, I., Hauer, M., Doudna, J.A. and Charpentier, E., 2012. A programmable dual-RNA–guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity. Science 337, 816-821.
- Jinek, M., East, A., Cheng, A., Lin, S., Ma, E. and Doudna, J., 2013. RNA-programmed genome editing in human cells. Elife 2, e00471.
- Jinek, M., Jiang, F., Taylor, D.W., Sternberg, S.H., Kaya, E., Ma, E., Anders, C., Hauer, M., Zhou, K. and Lin, S., 2014. Structures of Cas9 endonucleases reveal RNAmediated conformational activation. Science 343, 1247997.
- Kanchiswamy, C.N., Malnoy, M., Velasco, R., Kim, J.-S. and Viola, R., 2015. Non-GMO genetically edited crop plants. Trends in biotechnology.
- Kondo, S. and Ueda, R., 2013. Highly improved gene targeting by germline-specific Cas9 expression in Drosophila. Genetics 195, 715-721.

- Koo, Y., Jung, D.-k. and Bae, E., 2012. Crystal structure of Streptococcus pyogenes Csn2 reveals calcium-dependent conformational changes in its tertiary and quaternary structure. PLoS One 7, e33401.
- Kuscu, C., Arslan, S., Singh, R., Thorpe, J. and Adli, M., 2014. Genome-wide analysis reveals characteristics of off-target sites bound by the Cas9 endonuclease. Nature biotechnology.
- La Valva, V., Sabato, S. and Gigliano, G.S., 1985. Morphology and alkaloid chemistry of Papaver setigerum DC.(Papaveraceae). Taxon, 191-196.
- Li, J.-F., Norville, J.E., Aach, J., McCormack, M., Zhang, D., Bush, J., Church, G.M. and Sheen, J., 2013. Multiplex and homologous recombination-mediated genome editing in Arabidopsis and Nicotiana benthamiana using guide RNA and Cas9. Nature biotechnology 31, 688-691.
- Li, J., Stoddard, T.J., Demorest, Z.L., Lavoie, P.O., Luo, S., Clasen, B.M., Cedrone, F., Ray, E.E., Coffman, A.P. and Daulhac, A., 2015. Multiplexed, targeted gene editing in Nicotiana benthamiana for glyco-engineering and monoclonal antibody production. Plant biotechnology journal.
- Liang, Z., Zhang, K., Chen, K. and Gao, C., 2014. Targeted mutagenesis in Zea mays using TALENs and the CRISPR/Cas system. Journal of Genetics and Genomics 41, 63-68.
- Ma, M., Ye, A.Y., Zheng, W. and Kong, L., 2013. A guide RNA sequence design platform for the CRISPR/Cas9 system for model organism genomes. BioMed research international 2013.
- Makarova, K.S., Aravind, L., Wolf, Y.I. and Koonin, E.V., 2011a. Unification of Cas protein families and a simple scenario for the origin and evolution of CRISPR-Cas systems. Biol Direct 6, 38.
- Makarova, K.S., Haft, D.H., Barrangou, R., Brouns, S.J., Charpentier, E., Horvath, P., Moineau, S., Mojica, F.J., Wolf, Y.I. and Yakunin, A.F., 2011c. Evolution and classification of the CRISPR–Cas systems. Nature Reviews Microbiology 9, 467-477.
- Mali, P., Aach, J., Stranges, P.B., Esvelt, K.M., Moosburner, M., Kosuri, S., Yang, L. and Church, G.M., 2013a. CAS9 transcriptional activators for target specificity screening and paired nickases for cooperative genome engineering. Nature biotechnology 31, 833-838.
- Mali, P., Yang, L., Esvelt, K.M., Aach, J., Guell, M., DiCarlo, J.E., Norville, J.E. and Church, G.M., 2013c. RNA-guided human genome engineering via Cas9. Science 339, 823-826.
- Mao, Y., Zhang, H., Xu, N., Zhang, B., Gao, F. and Zhu, J.-K., 2013. Application of the CRISPR-Cas system for efficient genome engineering in plants. Molecular plant.
- Marraffini, L.A. and Sontheimer, E.J., 2010. Self versus non-self discrimination during CRISPR RNA-directed immunity. Nature 463, 568-571.
- Miao, J., Guo, D., Zhang, J., Huang, Q., Qin, G., Zhang, X., Wan, J., Gu, H. and Qu, L.-J., 2013. Targeted mutagenesis in rice using CRISPR-Cas system. Cell research 23, 1233.
- Mojica, F.J., Díez-Villaseñor, C., Soria, E. and Juez, G., 2000. Biological significance of a family of regularly spaced repeats in the genomes of Archaea, Bacteria and mitochondria. Molecular microbiology 36, 244-246.

- Mojica, F.J., García-Martínez, J. and Soria, E., 2005. Intervening sequences of regularly spaced prokaryotic repeats derive from foreign genetic elements. Journal of Molecular evolution 60, 174-182.
- Nam, K.H., Haitjema, C., Liu, X., Ding, F., Wang, H., DeLisa, M.P. and Ke, A., 2012. Cas5d protein processes pre-crRNA and assembles into a cascade-like interference complex in subtype IC/Dvulg CRISPR-Cas system. Structure 20, 1574-1584.
- Nekrasov, V., Staskawicz, B., Weigel, D., Jones, J.D. and Kamoun, S., 2013. Targeted mutagenesis in the model plant Nicotiana benthamiana using Cas9 RNA-guided endonuclease. Nature biotechnology 31, 691-693.
- Nishimasu, H., Ran, F.A., Hsu, P.D., Konermann, S., Shehata, S.I., Dohmae, N., Ishitani, R., Zhang, F. and Nureki, O., 2014. Crystal structure of Cas9 in complex with guide RNA and target DNA. Cell 156, 935-949.
- O'Connell, M.R., Oakes, B.L., Sternberg, S.H., East-Seletsky, A., Kaplan, M. and Doudna, J.A., 2014. Programmable RNA recognition and cleavage by CRISPR/Cas9. Nature 516, 263-266.
- Pourcel, C., Salvignol, G. and Vergnaud, G., 2005. CRISPR elements in Yersinia pestis acquire new repeats by preferential uptake of bacteriophage DNA, and provide additional tools for evolutionary studies. Microbiology 151, 653-663.
- Ran, F.A., Cong, L., Yan, W.X., Scott, D.A., Gootenberg, J.S., Kriz, A.J., Zetsche, B., Shalem, O., Wu, X. and Makarova, K.S., 2015. In vivo genome editing using Staphylococcus aureus Cas9. Nature 520, 186-191.
- Ran, F.A., Hsu, P.D., Lin, C.-Y., Gootenberg, J.S., Konermann, S., Trevino, A.E., Scott, D.A., Inoue, A., Matoba, S. and Zhang, Y., 2013. Double nicking by RNAguided CRISPR Cas9 for enhanced genome editing specificity. Cell 154, 1380-1389.
- Ratcliff, F., Martin-Hernandez, A.M. and Baulcombe, D.C., 2001. Technical advance: tobacco rattle virus as a vector for analysis of gene function by silencing. The Plant Journal 25, 237-245.
- Ratcliff, F.G., MacFarlane, S.A. and Baulcombe, D.C., 1999. Gene silencing without DNA: RNA-mediated cross-protection between viruses. The Plant Cell 11, 1207-1215.
- Ray, D.K., Mueller, N.D., West, P.C. and Foley, J.A., 2013. Yield trends are insufficient to double global crop production by 2050. PloS one 8, e66428.
- Ren, X., Sun, J., Housden, B.E., Hu, Y., Roesel, C., Lin, S., Liu, L.-P., Yang, Z., Mao, D. and Sun, L., 2013. Optimized gene editing technology for Drosophila melanogaster using germ line-specific Cas9. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 110, 19012-19017.
- Rousseau, C., Gonnet, M., Le Romancer, M. and Nicolas, J., 2009. CRISPI: a CRISPR interactive database. Bioinformatics 25, 3317-3318.
- Sahu, S.K., Thangaraj, M. and Kathiresan, K., 2012. DNA extraction protocol for plants with high levels of secondary metabolites and polysaccharides without using liquid nitrogen and phenol. International Scholarly Research Notices 2012.
- Sakuma, T., Nishikawa, A., Kume, S., Chayama, K. and Yamamoto, T., 2014. Multiplex genome engineering in human cells using all-in-one CRISPR/Cas9 vector system. Scientific reports 4.
- Salas, M., Park, S., Srivatanakul, M. and Smith, R., 2001. Temperature influence on stable T-DNA integration in plant cells. Plant Cell Reports 20, 701-705.

- Sander, J.D. and Joung, J.K., 2014a. CRISPR-Cas systems for editing, regulating and targeting genomes. Nature biotechnology 32, 347-355.
- Sander, J.D. and Joung, J.K., 2014b. CRISPR-Cas systems for genome editing, regulation and targeting. Nat Biotechnol 32, 347-355.
- Sander, J.D., Maeder, M.L., Reyon, D., Voytas, D.F., Joung, J.K. and Dobbs, D., 2010. ZiFiT (Zinc Finger Targeter): an updated zinc finger engineering tool. Nucleic acids research, gkq319.
- Sapranauskas, R., Gasiunas, G., Fremaux, C., Barrangou, R., Horvath, P. and Siksnys, V., 2011. The Streptococcus thermophilus CRISPR/Cas system provides immunity in Escherichia coli. Nucleic acids research, gkr606.
- Semenova, E., Jore, M.M., Datsenko, K.A., Semenova, A., Westra, E.R., Wanner, B., van der Oost, J., Brouns, S.J. and Severinov, K., 2011. Interference by clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat (CRISPR) RNA is governed by a seed sequence. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 108, 10098-10103.
- Senthil-Kumar, M. and Mysore, K.S., 2014. Tobacco rattle virus–based virus-induced gene silencing in Nicotiana benthamiana. Nature protocols 9, 1549-1562.
- Sternberg, S.H., Redding, S., Jinek, M., Greene, E.C. and Doudna, J.A., 2014. DNA interrogation by the CRISPR RNA-guided endonuclease Cas9. Nature 507, 62-67.
- Sugano, S.S., Shirakawa, M., Takagi, J., Matsuda, Y., Shimada, T., Hara-Nishimura, I. and Kohchi, T., 2014. CRISPR/Cas9 Mediated Targeted Mutagenesis in the Liverwort Marchantia polymorpha L. Plant and Cell Physiology, pcu014.
- Tupper, K. and Labate, B.C., 2012. Plants, psychoactive substances and the International Narcotics Control Board: The control of nature and the nature of control. Human Rights and Drugs 2.
- Upadhyay, S.K., Kumar, J., Alok, A. and Tuli, R., 2013. RNA-guided genome editing for target gene mutations in wheat. G3: Genes| Genomes| Genetics 3, 2233-2238.
- Wang, Y., Cheng, X., Shan, Q., Zhang, Y., Liu, J., Gao, C. and Qiu, J.-L., 2014. Simultaneous editing of three homoeoalleles in hexaploid bread wheat confers heritable resistance to powdery mildew. Nature biotechnology 32, 947-951.
- Weber, E., Engler, C., Gruetzner, R., Werner, S. and Marillonnet, S., 2011. A modular cloning system for standardized assembly of multigene constructs. PloS one 6, e16765.
- Wiedenheft, B., van Duijn, E., Bultema, J.B., Waghmare, S.P., Zhou, K., Barendregt, A., Westphal, W., Heck, A.J., Boekema, E.J. and Dickman, M.J., 2011. RNAguided complex from a bacterial immune system enhances target recognition through seed sequence interactions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 108, 10092-10097.
- Wijekoon, C.P. and Facchini, P.J., 2012. Systematic knockdown of morphine pathway enzymes in opium poppy using virus-induced gene silencing. The Plant Journal 69, 1052-1063.
- Wright, A.V., Sternberg, S.H., Taylor, D.W., Staahl, B.T., Bardales, J.A., Kornfeld, J.E. and Doudna, J.A., 2015. Rational design of a split-Cas9 enzyme complex. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 112, 2984-2989.
- Xiao, A., Cheng, Z., Kong, L., Zhu, Z., Lin, S., Gao, G. and Zhang, B., 2014. CasOT: a genome-wide Cas9/gRNA off-target searching tool. Bioinformatics, btt764.

- Xie, K. and Yang, Y., 2013. RNA-guided genome editing in plants using a CRISPR– Cas system. Molecular plant 6, 1975-1983.
- Xie, K., Zhang, J. and Yang, Y., 2014. Genome-Wide Prediction of Highly Specific Guide RNA Spacers for CRISPR–Cas9-Mediated Genome Editing in Model Plants and Major Crops. Molecular plant 7, 923-926.
- Xing, H.-L., Dong, L., Wang, Z.-P., Zhang, H.-Y., Han, C.-Y., Liu, B., Wang, X.-C. and Chen, Q.-J., 2014. A CRISPR/Cas9 toolkit for multiplex genome editing in plants. BMC plant biology 14, 327.
- Xu, R.-F., Li, H., Qin, R.-Y., Li, J., Qiu, C.-H., Yang, Y.-C., Ma, H., Li, L., Wei, P.-C. and Yang, J.-B., 2015. Generation of inheritable and "transgene clean" targeted genome-modified rice in later generations using the CRISPR/Cas9 system. Scientific reports 5.
- Xu, R., Li, H., Qin, R., Wang, L., Li, L., Wei, P. and Yang, J., 2014a. Gene targeting using the Agrobacterium tumefaciens-mediated CRISPR-Cas system in rice. Rice (NY) 7, 1-4.
- Xu, R., Li, H., Qin, R., Wang, L., Li, L., Wei, P. and Yang, J., 2014b. Gene targeting using the Agrobacterium tumefaciens-mediated CRISPR-Cas system in rice. Rice 7, 5.
- Zetsche, B., Volz, S.E. and Zhang, F., 2015. A split-Cas9 architecture for inducible genome editing and transcription modulation. Nature biotechnology 33, 139-142.
- Zhou, H., Liu, B., Weeks, D.P., Spalding, M.H. and Yang, B., 2014. Large chromosomal deletions and heritable small genetic changes induced by CRISPR/Cas9 in rice. Nucleic acids research, gku806.

## APPENDIXES

# Appendix-1

Map of used plasmids in this study.



Figure 1. Human codon optimized Cas9 expressing vector. Addgene ID# 46965.



**Figure 2.** sgRNA\_PDS expressor (Under *A. thaliana* U6 promoter) vector. Addgene ID# 46966.



**Figure 3.** *A. thaliana* U6 promoter containing vector for MoClo reactions with Addgene ID# 46968.


Figure 4. Golden Gate L1 clonning vector for MoClo reactions with Addgene ID# 48002.



Figure 5. T-A clonning vector for conventional clonning reactions.



Figure 6. TRV1 vector for TRV mediated genomic manipulation reactions.



Figure 7. TRV2 vector for TRV mediated genomic manipulation reactions.



**Figure 8.** Synthetic sgRNA\_4OMT2 expressor (Under *A. thaliana* U6 promoter) vector (Synthesized in this study).



**Figure 9.** Viral (TRV based) sgRNA\_4OMT2 expressor (Under *A. thaliana* U6 promoter) vector (Synthesized in this study).



**Figure 10.** Viral (TRV based) sgRNA\_PDS expressor (Under *A. thaliana* U6 promoter) vector (Synthesized in this study).



**Figure 1**. Demonstration of MoClo Level 1 reaction used for clonning of pICH47751::AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2, pTV00:: AtU6p::sgRNA\_4OMT2 and Ptv00:: AtU6p::sgRNA\_PDS

List of primers used in this study.

Primer Name	Sequence
PDS_MlyIF	GCTTTGCTTGAGAAAAGCTCTC
PDS_MlyIR	ACATAACAAATTCCTTTGCAAGC
40MT2_AgeIF	GTAACGGCGGAGTTGAGAAG
40MT2_AgeIR	GCCTAGTATCATCGGCACCA
40MT2sgRNA_1	F tgtggtctcaATTGTTTACTCGCTTAAACCGGT gttttagagctagaaatagcaag
40MT2sgRNA_1	R tgtggtctcaAGCGTAATGCCAACTTTGTAC
M13F	GTAAAACGACGGCCAGTG
M13R	GGAAACAGCTATGACCATG
flCas9F02	CGAAGAGAACCCGATCAACG
flCas9R03	CCTGAGGATAGCGTGCAGTT
sgRNApaIF	GGGCCCTGATCAAAAGTCCCACA
sgRNApaIR	GGGCCCTAATGCCAACTTTGTACAAG
4OMT2ConF	TCCCAGTGCTCAGGCTATC
40MT2ConR	CGGCCAGTAAAGGAAAAAGA

Used buffers for chemically compotent cell preparation and plant gDNA isolation.

### A 4.1 Chemically Competent E. coli Preparation

Buffer 1 (pH: 5.8 with dilute acetic acid filter sterilized.)

•	CaCl2	10 mM
•	Glycerol	15%
•	KAc	30 mM
•	RuCl	100 mM

**Buffer 2** (pH: 6.5 with 0.2 M KOH, filter sterilized.)

•	CaCl2	75 mM
•	Glycerol	15%
•	MOPS	10 mM
•	RuCl	10 mM

#### A 4.2 Plant gDNA Isolation

#### Sucrose Buffer (Suspension Buffer) (pH: 8)

- 50mM EDTA
- 120 mM Tris-HCI
- 1 M NACI
- 0.5 M sucrose
- %2 TRİTON-X 100
- %0.2 β-mercaptoethanol (add just before use!)

## **CTAB Buffer (Extraction Buffer)**

- 20 mM EDTA
- 100 mM TRİS-HCI
- 1.5 M NACI
- %2 CTAB
- %1 β-mercaptoethanol (add just before use!)

Yellow: F and R primers

Red: Target seq. (20 bp) in 40MT2 gene (GenBank: AY217334.1)

40MT2CDS R	AAAGCCAAAGCAAAAAACTGTCTTCTTCTTGACAATTATATACAGCAAAAATCGCATA
40MT2CDS R	TCTAATGGGTAGTTTAGATGCAAAACCAGCTGCTGCAACACAAGAAGTTTCCATCAAAGA
40MT2CDS R	TCAAGCTCAACTATGGAATATAATCTATGGTTTTGCTGATTCTCTTGTTCTTCGCTGCGC
40MT2CDS R	GGTAGAGATTGGAATCGCGGATATTATCAAAAACAATGATGGGGCAATCACACTTGCACA
40MT2CDS R	ACTTGCGGCGAAACTCCCAATTACAAATGTCAGTTCTGATTACTTGTACAGAATGGTAAG
40MT2CDS R	ATACTTGGTACACCTGAATATCATAGAACAAGAAACTT <mark>GTAACGGCGGAGTTGAGAAG</mark>
40MT2CDS R	TTACTCGCT TAAACCGG T   CGGTACTCTACTTTTAAGAGATGCAGAAAGAAGTA   TGGTGCC   *******
40MT2CDS R	GATGATACTAGGCATGACTCAAAAAGATTTCATGGTTTCATGGCATTTCATGAAAGAAGG GATGATACTAGGC



#### SangerS4











SangerS14





SangerV4







SangerV8







#### **CIRRICULUM VITAE**

Name, Surname	: Yağız Alagöz
Place of Birth	: ALTINDAĞ
Date of Birth	: 20.05.1990
Languages	: English
Adress	: Mürsel Uluç Mah. 991. Sok. 19/14 İlker ANKARA
Tel	: 00905344347657
E-mail	: <u>yagizalagoz1@gmail.com</u>
	vagizalagoz@gmail.com

Status of Education (Institution and Year)

High School	: Sokullu Mehmet Paşa (Eng. Based Edu.)
Undergraduate	: Fatih University (English & Full Scholarship)
Masters	: Çankırı Karatekin University, Graduate School of Natural and
Applied Science	

Publications (SCI and etc.)

Yagiz Alagoz, Tugba Gurkok, Iskender Parmaksiz & Turgay Unver. 2015. Identification and Sequence Analysis of Alkaloid Biosynthesis Genes in Papaver Section Oxytona, Turkish Journal of Biology (Accepted, DOI: 10.3906/biy-1505-22)

Submitted Data

<u>NCBI GenBank</u>: KR260906; KR260907; KR260908; KR260909; KR260910; KR260911; KR260912; KR260913; KR260914; KR260915

Posters & Presentations

•Ünver T., Türktaş M., İnal B., Gürkök T., Özhüner E., Derelli Tüfekçi E., <u>Alagöz Y.</u>, Pekmezci Y., Zıplar Tanman Ü., Babaoğlu G., Açar E., Özden Y., Genomic and Transcriptomic Approaches for Plant Biotechnology, National Congress in Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, Afyon / Turkey, oral presentation (Aug 21-24, 2015). •<u>Alagöz Y</u>., Gürkök T., Ünver T, Synthetic RNA-guided CRISPR/Cas9 Systemmediated Gene Knock-Out in Genus Papaver, National Congress in Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, Afyon / Turkey, oral presentation (Aug 21-24, 2015).

•<u>Alagöz Y</u>., Demirhan S., 'TRV Mediated Virus Induced Gene Silencing and Its Methodology', 2nd Place Award in Biotech2011 National Biotechnology Student Conferance, Istanbul / Turkey, for the best poster presentation (Oct 24-26, 2011).

•Demirhan S., <u>Alagöz Y</u>., 'Agrobacterium mediated gene transfer to the plants', in Biotech2011 National Biotechnology Student Conferance, Istanbul / Turkey, poster presentation (Oct 24-26, 2011).